UC Berkeley UC Berkeley Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Title

Longitudinal Effects of Teacher Perceived School Organizational Support on Student Social-Emotional Competencies

Permalink https://escholarship.org/uc/item/0b81z5g0

Author Golshirazi, Maedeh

Publication Date 2022

Peer reviewed|Thesis/dissertation

Longitudinal Effects of Teacher Perceived School Organizational Support on Student Social-

Emotional Competencies

By

Maedeh Golshirazi

A dissertation submitted in partial satisfaction of the

requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

in

Education

in the

Graduate Division

of the

University of California, Berkeley

Committee in charge:

Professor Susan Holloway, Chair

Professor Stephen Hinshaw

Professor Sophia Rabe-Hesketh

Professor Frank C. Worrell

Summer 2022

Abstract Longitudinal Effects of Teacher Perceived School Organizational Support on Student Social-Emotional Competencies

By

Maedeh Golshirazi Doctor of Philosophy in Education University of California, Berkeley Professor Susan Holloway, Chair

Over the last decade, a growing body of literature documents that improving youths' socialemotional competencies can lead to better educational and developmental outcomes (Durlak et al., 2013; Taylor et al., 2017). Therefore, psychologists and educators have become increasingly interested in exploring the ways in which those behaviors and attitudes could be facilitated and taught at schools and other institutional contexts. To date, many studies have shown that successful implementation of social-emotional learning (SEL) programs depends on how school staff work together to offer effective SEL instruction and to foster a positive school climate, as well as themselves modeling social-emotional competencies (Jennings & Greenberg, 2009; Jones et al., 2013, 2018). The emphasis is that SEL efforts are most successful when they also occur within supportive contexts and build adult competencies (Jennings & Greenberg, 2009; Jones et al, 2018). However, to the best of my knowledge, no research has examined the direct impact of the workplace environment on student social-emotional competencies. In this study, I address this gap by examining whether the degree to which teachers' perceptions of the supportiveness of their own schools as workplace are associated with development of students' social-emotional competencies. In particular, I examined the direct impact of the teacher perceptions of school organizational support on student social-emotional competencies, including self-control skills, interpersonal skills, and executive functioning (i.e., attentional focusing, inhibitory control, cognitive flexibility). Additionally, I examined the moderating role of student and school sociodemographics on such relations. Participant were 18,170 students from 1,310 schools, in a nationally representative sample within the US.

The key finding is that teacher perception of school support (TPS) brought diverse benefits for student social-emotional competencies, but the impact varied considerably by student's grade, types of social-emotional domain, student race/ethnicity, family SES, and school poverty. Results of crossed random effect modeling suggested that TPS was positively associated with all three domains of social-emotional competencies. The impacts of TPS on student self-control and attentional focusing were stronger for later grades.

Notably, the positive relation of TPS to student social-emotional competencies was moderated by student race/ethnicity, family SES and school poverty. The positive association between TPS and all three domains of social-emotional competencies was stronger among White students than Hispanic students. The positive association between TPS and self-control skills was stronger among White students than Asian students. Additionally, compared to Black students, the positive association between TPS and student attentional focusing was stronger for White students. Furthermore, the positive prediction from TPS to student attentional focusing and interpersonal skills was stronger for students from a high SES background. Finally, the positive association between TPS and student self-control, interpersonal and attentional focusing were stronger among students who attended schools with a lower concentration of poverty. *Keywords:* SEL, social-emotional competencies, school organizational support

Contents

Abstract	1
Contents	Ι
List of Tables	II
Acknowledgements	III
Introduction	1
SEL and Social-Emotional Competencies	3
Theoretical and Conceptual Framework	4
How Do Schools Support Social-Emotional Competencies?	7
What Are the Conditions that Facilitate Teachers' Effective Teaching of SEL?	7
Competencies	9
The Current Study: Research Goals and Questions	11
Methods	13
Data Set	13
Participants	13
Measures	14
Statistical Data Analysis	17
Results	19
Preliminary Analyses	19
Primary Analysis: Developing Multilevel Models	21
Discussion	25
TPS and Social-Emotional Competencies	25
Moderating Role of Student Sociodemographic Characteristics	27
Moderating Role of School Poverty	28
Limitations and Future Directions	28
Implications for Educational Practice	29
Conclusion	30
References	31
Tables	40
Figures	52
Appendices	54

List of Tables

1	Fit Indices for the Teacher Perceived Organization Support across Different Waves	40
	from Confirmatory Factor Analyses (Maximum Likelihood Robust)	
2	Descriptive Statistics for Study Participants	41
3	Descriptive Statistics for Social-Emotional Competencies Variables by	42
	Race/Ethnicity	
4	Mean and Standard Deviation of Time-Varying Variables	43
5	Correlation Matrix Among Study Variables (Wave 1)	44
6	Correlations Among Study Variables (Wave 5)	45
7	Crossed Random Effect Models for Students' Self-Control Skills	46
8	Crossed Random Effect Models for Students' Interpersonal Skills	47
9	Crossed Random Effect Models for Students' Inhibitory Control Skills Based on the	48
	Teacher Report	
10	Crossed Random Effect Models for Students' Attentional Focusing Skills Based on	49
	the Teacher Report	
11	Crossed Random Effect Models for Cognitive Assessment of Students' Cognitive	50
	Flexibility Skills	
12	Crossed Random Effect Models for Cognitive Assessment of Students' Inhibitory	51
	Control Skills	

Acknowledgements

Thank you to the Greater Good Science Center (GGSC) Fellowship at UC Berkeley for funding this project.

I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my advisor and committee chair, Professor Susan Holloway, who has always taken my ideas seriously and demanded my best work. Professor Holloway has always provided me with the freedom to explore various directions to find the ones that interest me the most. From the first day of the graduate school until this moment, I have benefited immensely from her boundless support and guidance — particularly at my most vulnerable times. I am tremendously indebted to her for my personal and professional development. To Professor Frank Worrell, thank you for consistently supporting my work during graduate school and for fostering my identity as a researcher and a writer. To Professor Sophia Rabe-Hesketh, thank you for fostering an ever-increasing love of statistics and consistently supporting my work in statistics. To Professor Stephen Hinshaw, thank you for encouraging deep and critical thinking. I am tremendously appreciative of your insightful comments throughout the dissertation process. To Professor Chunyan Yang, thank you for providing feedback in the earlier stages of my dissertation. To Dr. Kate Perry, Dr. Alisa Crovetti, and the faculty who mentored me, thank you for supporting my clinical and professional development.

I am also grateful to the colleagues and fellow graduate students. Special thanks to Sarah, Mercedes, Qian, Aukeem, Erin, Kathleen, and Maryam for your friendship and encouragement throughout our graduate school experience. You have all been a great source of support. To Professor Holloway's research groups, Professor Worrell's research group, and the many students who shared my path, thank you for the insightful comments and peer support.

I would like to thank my amazing and caring friends: Maryam, Farnaz, Zahra, Sara, Fateme, Razieh, Julianna, and Talia. Thank you for always being a vital source of support for me and enriching my life over the last few years. To Meshkat, Marzieh, Mehrnoush, Zainab, Mohaddeseh, and Samaneh, thank you for helping me navigate graduate school as a student parent. To all my QSG friends, thank you for planting strong roots in the community.

I devote my very special thanks to my family. To my mother, the most loving and caring person I know, thank you for your sacrifices, support, love, and for teaching me how to be strong and patient in life. No matter if we are close together or far apart, you have always been available for me and encourage me to pursue my goals. To my mother in-law and siblings—Fereshteh, Mojtaba, Monir, Masoud—as well as my in-laws, nieces, and nephews, thank you for your unconditional and sincere support which have bolstered and strengthened my resolve.

I could not conclude this acknowledgment without naming my beloved daughters, Maryam and Fatemeh. Thank you for the incredible joy you bring me and for making me the happiest and luckiest of moms. Thank you for being my most attentive and enthusiastic personal coaches and cheerleaders during graduate school and for being so understanding during all those times when I was hard at work.

My final thanks go to my dearest love and husband, Amir, whose intellectual and loving companionship illuminates this project. I could not have accomplished anything without his inspiring insights, unwavering support, and constant encouragement. He has raised the upper bounds of intellectual honesty and optimism in my mind. Words cannot describe how grateful I am to have you by my side throughout my academic journey.

This dissertation is dedicated to the loving memory of my father, Rasoul Golshirazi, who was most fervently looking forward to this moment. I could not muster the courage to overcome the challenges I have faced without remembering his most earnest hopes and aspirations for me.

Longitudinal Effects of Teacher Perceived Organizational Support on Student Social-Emotional Competencies

Traditional conceptions of the education process have typically focused on teaching factual material to students as well as supporting habits of mind for acquiring, analyzing, remembering, and applying such content. In the 1990s, this narrow focus was expanded to include the notion of supporting and enhancing students' social and emotional competencies. In subsequent decades, the concept of social-emotional learning gained currency through the efforts of teachers, researchers, and child advocates (Collaborative for Academic, Social, and Emotional Learning [CASEL], 2013, 2015; Jones & Bouffard, 2012).

In the model developed by CASEL, social-emotional learning (SEL) refers to "the process through which all young people and adults acquire and apply the knowledge, skills, and attitudes to develop healthy identities, manage emotions, achieve personal and collective goals, feel and show empathy for others, establish and maintain supportive relationships, and make responsible and caring decisions" (CASEL, 2020, p. 1). According to the CASEL model, five basic skills, also referred to as competencies, are acquired as part of the social-emotional learning process: self-awareness, self-management, social awareness, relationship skills, and responsible decision-making (CASEL, 2003).

Over the last decade, research has increasingly demonstrated the association of students' social-emotional competencies in school to their long-term adjustment such as positive social relationships, high school graduation and college attendance, mental health outcomes, and absence of arrests, clinical disorders, and substance abuse (Domitrovich et al., 2017; Durlak et al., 2011, 2015; Taylor et al., 2017). Therefore, psychologists and educators have become increasingly interested in exploring the ways in which those behaviors and attitudes could be facilitated and taught at schools and other institutional contexts. Although teaching these competencies was originally considered the province of early childhood education (Bierman, 1988; Denham & Burton, 2003), increasing focus on the lifelong development of these skills led to SEL study in older children and young adults (Durlak et al., 2015).

To date, most researchers interested in how children's social-emotional competencies are supported in schools have focused either on explicit instruction in social-emotional skills or on the use of certain teaching practices such as cooperative learning or project-based learning. Additionally, some research has examined how schoolwide strategies (e.g., special assemblies, restorative discipline) can be used to create a school climate in which students feel respected, supported, and engaged (CASEL, 2013, 2015; Domitrovich et al., 2017; Dusenbury et al., 2015; Thapa et al., 2013). These works suggest that social-emotional competencies can be influenced by the classroom and overall school context.

Given the importance of establishing a supportive classroom and schoolwide environment, it is crucial to understand what kinds of experiences and knowledge teachers need in order to best support children's social-emotional learning. To date, research has shown that successful SEL implementation depends on school staff working together to offer effective SEL instruction and to foster a positive school community, as well as their own modeling of socialemotional competencies for students (Jennings & Greenberg, 2009; Jones et al., 2013, 2018).

A particular challenge here is that teaching is one of the most stressful occupations in the United States (Gallup, 2014). It is generally known that teachers working in stressful conditions experience a diminished sense of well-being and job satisfaction; these psychological factors in turn affect job performance and ultimately affect student outcomes (Bolger & Nir, 2012; Celep et al., 2012; Greenberg et al., 2016; Johnson & Birkeland, 2003; Johnson et al., 2012). However, to

the best of my knowledge, no research has examined the direct impact of the workplace environment on student social-emotional competencies. In this study, I examine whether the degree to which teachers' perceptions of the supportiveness of their own school as a workplace are associated with development of students' social-emotional competencies.

A second goal is to examine whether supportive workplace environments are especially effective in fostering social-emotional competencies among at-risk students, particularly students of color and those from low socioeconomic status (SES) backgrounds. Barriers that prevent many students of color and other marginalized groups from developing social-emotional competencies include poverty, exclusionary discipline practices and policies, lack of trauma-informed practices, implicit bias in school staff, and educator stress and burnout (Simmons et al., 2018). In addition, school-level poverty influences both students' and teachers' mental health and performance. Students in high-poverty urban schools often deal with issues related to trauma, community violence, child abuse, and poverty. Teachers working in such schools can experience stress, burnout, secondary traumatic stress, and compassion fatigue from supporting students in crisis (Abraham-Cook, 2012; Greenberg, 2016; VanBergeijk & Sarmiento, 2006), all of which can undermine their ability to support their students' academic and social-emotional competence (Greenberg, 2016).

Although there is no single solution to eliminating the barriers that pose obstacles to the development of social-emotional competencies among many students of color and other marginalized youth, research has suggested reducing educators' stress as one important strategy (Simmons et al., 2018). When the organizational climate of a school promotes supportive and cohesive personal relations, teachers are more able to cope with stress and create healthy and caring programs for students (Greenberg, 2016). In particular, research indicates some evidence of the benefits of school-level interventions aimed at promoting a participatory environment, open communication, and supervisor/peer support (Greenberg, 2016). However, few studies have examined the impact of teachers' perceptions of school organizational support on students' social-emotional competencies with respect to underserved students.

In summary, this study aims to address the following research questions:

- 1. To what extent are teachers' perceptions of school organizational support related to student social-emotional competencies, including self-control skills, interpersonal skills, and executive functioning (i.e., attentional focusing, inhibitory control, cognitive flexibility), adjusting for student and school sociodemographic characteristics? Does this relation remain constant, prospectively, in teachers of classrooms ranging from first to fifth grade?
- 2. Does teacher positive perception of school organizational support reduce the gap in the development of social-emotional competencies between marginalized students (i.e., students of color, students from low-SES family backgrounds) and their advantaged peers, adjusting for school-level sociodemographic characteristics?
- 3. Does teacher positive perception of school organizational support reduce the gap in the development of social-emotional competencies between students in high-poverty urban schools and those attending more affluent schools, adjusting for student-level sociodemographic characteristics?

In this section, I offer a brief outline of the literature on social-emotional competencies and their acquisition (SEL). Then, I describe the integrated conceptual framework that has informed the current research, with a focus on existing research on organizational support theory, as well as the prosocial classroom model. I also review empirical evidence in support of this integrated framework.

SEL and Social-Emotional Competencies

There are a plethora of terms and conceptual frameworks used in the field of SEL to capture the broad and interrelated areas of social-emotional competencies and their acquisition. These frameworks are similar and overlapping in some ways but are not all the same. Despite this variation, most SEL frameworks refer to interconnected sets of intrapersonal and interpersonal social-emotional skills (Domitrovich et al., 2017), and some also include cognitive competencies and executive functioning (Jones & Bouffard, 2012). Intrapersonal skills are those that are needed for effective functioning as an individual (e.g., self-control, emotional regulation, and positive mindset), whereas interpersonal skills are those that are needed to interact successfully with others (e.g., social skills, perspective taking, social problem solving; Domitrovich et al., 2017). The framework that I find most appropriate for this study is the *organizing framework for SEL* proposed by Jones and Bouffard (2012), because it focuses on both development processes and the social contexts in which they arise. It also includes cognitive regulation in addition to emotional processes and interpersonal skills as key social-emotional competencies and the social contexts in which they arise.

Organizing Framework for SEL

The framework proposed by Jones and Bouffard (2012) is a developmental-contextual model that views development as taking place in a nested and interactive set of contexts (e.g., family, peer system, classroom, school, and cultural and political contexts; Bronfenbrenner & Morris, 1998). At the center of the framework are the core social-emotional competencies, which are grouped into three conceptual categories: emotional processes, social/interpersonal skills, and cognitive regulation. Emotional processes include emotional knowledge and expression, emotional and behavioral regulation, and empathy and perspective-taking. Social/interpersonal skills refer to understanding social cues, interpreting others' behaviors, navigating social situations, interacting positively with peers and adults, and other prosocial behavior. Cognitive regulation includes attention control, inhibition of inappropriate responses, efficient use of working memory, and cognitive flexibility or set shifting.

These three domains of social-emotional competencies are related to proximal and distal outcomes, including behavioral adjustment (e.g., taking others' perspectives and getting along well with other children), emotional health and well-being (e.g., lower levels of depression and social isolation), and academic achievement. Researchers have identified several pathways that explain the association between social-emotional competencies and academic outcomes, including work-related and interpersonal skills (Cooper & Farran, 1988; Jones & Bouffard, 2012; McClelland et al., 2000, 2006). Work-related skills, such as listening and following directions, participating cooperatively in groups, working independently, and engaging in mastery behaviors (e.g., the ability to plan, organize, and complete tasks) help students engage in school, which in turn enhances their academic outcomes (e.g., Cooper & Farran, 1988; Jones & Bouffard, 2012; McClelland et al., 2000, 2006; Yen et al., 2004). Interpersonal skills include aspects of selfregulation and social competence that are needed for developing compliance, cooperation, and positive relationships (Jones & Bouffard, 2012). Students who struggle to understand their emotions and those of others may not have adequate social skills, may have challenges with their interpersonal skills, may face more difficulty navigating the classroom environment, and may perceive the classroom setting more negatively (Raver et al., 2007). Therefore, they may frustrate peers and teachers and may receive less support from teachers and peers, which may in

turn lead to their liking school less and avoiding school more often (Berndt & Keefe, 1995; Jones & Bouffard, 2012; Ladd et al., 1999). In addition, students' work-related and interpersonal skills can affect teachers' classroom management efforts and their ability to provide learning opportunities for all students in the classroom (Jones & Bouffard, 2012; Raver et al., 2007).

Moreover, Jones and Bouffard (2012) have indicated that the links between the socialemotional competencies and students' outcomes are influenced by several environmental factors and systems, such as the school, community, family, and peer contexts. In this study, I focus primarily on the school context. This framework demonstrates that school culture (also referred to as school climate) as well as implementation of SEL are the two aspects of the school context that play a vital role in the development of students' social-emotional competencies.

According to the National School Climate Council (2007), school climate refers to patterns of school members' (e.g., students, teacher, and parents) experiences of school life and reflects norms, goals, values, interpersonal relationships, teaching and learning practices, and organizational structures. School climate shapes the quality of the interactions among administrators, teachers, and students, which in turn influences the focus and quality of SEL teaching and learning within the school (Jones & Bouffard, 2012). In fact, positive school culture sets schoolwide expectations for behaviors (e.g., expressing kindness toward others), builds caring relationships among students and between adults and students, provides school-level strategies that foster a sense of community, and establishes policies that increase the use of effective teaching practices by teachers. These regularities can create a positive school climate that fosters natural opportunities for students to connect with others, to learn and emulate behaviors they come to value, and to learn, practice, and refine social-emotional competencies (Catalano et al., 2004; Domitrovich et al., 2017; Jones & Bouffard, 2012).

Theoretical and Conceptual Framework

Although theories about SEL reference the importance of teachers in developing effective practices for helping students acquire social-emotional competences, they typically provide little guidance regarding the ways in which the school as a workplace affects teachers' motivation and ability to develop these practices. To guide the conceptualization of my proposed study, I have integrated two theoretical frameworks: organizational support theory (Eisenberger et al., 1986) and the prosocial classroom model (Jennings & Greenberg, 2009). In this section, I first explain the key points of each model. Then, I discuss the proposed integrated framework as a conceptual model that guides my proposed study.

Organizational Support Theory

According to organizational support theory, "employees develop global beliefs concerning the degree to which the organization values their contributions and cares about their well-being" (Eisenberger et al., 1986, p. 503). These beliefs represent the employees' perceived organizational support (POS). Organizational support theory specifies different processes underlying the relationship between POS and its consequences. First, POS helps to determine the organization's readiness to reward efforts made on its behalf (Rhoades & Eisenberger, 2002). Second, according to social exchange theory, employees who perceive organizational support feel obligated to reciprocate toward the organization. Felt obligation refers to the responsibility perceived by an employee to add value to the organization in return for the perception of support from the organization (Baran et al., 2012; Kurtessis et al., 2017; Rhoades & Eisenberger, 2002). Employees who perceive higher POS engage in additional effort and motivation, resulting in enhanced in-role and extra-role job performance that are helpful to the organization (Baran et al., 2012). Third, POS helps to fulfill employees' socio-emotional needs for approval, esteem, affiliation, and emotional support, resulting in greater identification and commitment to the organization as well as greater psychological well-being among the employees (Baran et al., 2012, Fuller et al., 2003; Kurtessis et al., 2017, Rhoades & Eisenberger, 2002).

Baran and colleagues (2012) have argued that the socio-emotional need-fulfilling role of POS may be more important for enhancing employee well-being and buffering the potential negative effects of employee stressors, whereas the felt obligation resulting from POS may be more important for such outcomes as performance and citizenship behaviors that are beneficial to the organization. However, a recent meta-analysis study shows that POS leads employees to engage in organizational citizenship behavior because they feel a positive orientation toward the organization rather than because they feel obligated to reciprocate the organization's support. In other words, employees who perceive higher organizational support tend to go outside of their roles to help the organization because they *want to* more than because they feel they *ought to* (Kurtessis et al., 2017).

Additionally, a meta-analysis study identified coping strategies as an additional mechanism through which POS may affect employee wellbeing (Baran et al., 2012). POS can provide informational and instrumental support, which may increase the number of coping strategies available to employees (Baran et al., 2012). Informational support refers to the provision of necessary clarification or advice, whereas instrumental support involves the provision of necessary resources and assistance (Cohen & Wills, 1985). By providing information and instrumental support, POS may allow employees to cope more effectively with occupational stressors. This mechanism could explain findings that relations between stressors and negative outcomes are generally weaker among employees who have high POS (e.g., Byrne & Hochwarter, 2006; Jawahar et al., 2007).

Consequences of POS. Researchers have demonstrated the impact of POS on various organization and individual outcomes (Baran et al., 2012; Kurtessis et al., 2017; Rhoades and Eisenberger, 2002). For instance, Kurtessis and colleagues (2017) grouped outcomes of POS into three categories: positive orientation toward the organization (e.g., affective commitment and job involvement), subjective well-being (e.g., reduced occupational strain, job satisfaction, positive mood, and job-related affect), and behavioral outcomes (e.g., organizational citizenship behavior, and counterproductive work behavior). POS enhances employees' positive orientation toward the organization and work by eliciting increased felt obligation, trust, affective commitment, and expectation that effort on behalf of the organization will be rewarded. These favorable orientations toward the organization and the work lead to a more pleasant work experience and increase employees' interest in the work itself (Kurtessis et al., 2017).

POS also enhances employees' wellbeing, which involves mood, emotions, and evaluation of satisfaction (Diener et al., 2009). POS has been found to be negatively associated with job stress, burnout, and work-family conflict. Furthermore, POS increases job-related affect, such as positive mood and job satisfaction, job self-efficacy, and organization-based self-esteem (Baran et al., 2012; Kurtessis et al., 2017; Rhoades & Eisenberger, 2002). POS not only aids wellbeing directly but can also serve as a buffer between workplace stressors and employees' wellbeing. For example, Jawahar and colleagues (2007) found negative direct associations between POS and two aspects of burnout (emotional exhaustion and depersonalization). They also indicated that POS moderated the relation between role conflict and emotional exhaustion. That is, people with low POS experienced a stronger relation between role conflict and emotional exhaustion than those with high POS. Similarly, POS was found to have a buffering effect on the relation between workload and two well-being outcomes, affective distress and blood pressure (Ilies et al., 2010). These studies suggest that POS may offer social-emotional support, which helps to buffer negative influences of the workplace on employee well-being.

Moreover, researchers have shown that POS leads to greater affective organizational commitment and provokes the norm of reciprocity (Baran et al., 2012). By meeting social-emotional needs, provoking felt obligation, POS increases effort in standard job activities, resulting in enhanced in-role job performance and extra-role performance, organizational citizenship behaviors, and reduced withdrawal behaviors (Kurtessis et al., 2017).

POS appears to be a construct that lends itself well to interdisciplinary research. POS has been studied intensively in a variety of organizational contexts over the past two decades, but there has been little research on its effects in the educational realm (for an exception, see Erdogan et al., 2004). Although POS represents workers' view of the organization as a mesolevel variable, it can connect higher-level variables such as organizational structure to individual variables such as teacher wellbeing. Therefore, POS may present a fruitful construct in educational studies targeting teacher wellbeing and student outcomes.

In the next section, I describe the prosocial classroom model, which demonstrates the processes by which teachers' wellbeing and social-emotional competence can influence student academic and SEL outcomes.

Prosocial Classroom Model

According to the prosocial classroom model (Jennings & Greenberg, 2009), teachers' social-emotional competence and wellbeing establish a cyclical process that influences teacher and student outcomes. Jennings and Greenberg propose that teachers' social-emotional competence and wellbeing have reciprocal relations with four important classroom-level factors, including teacher–student relationships, classroom management, SEL implementation, and classroom climate, all of which in turn affect students' social, emotional, and academic outcomes.

According to this model, teachers with stronger social-emotional skills have more positive relationships with students, engage in more effective classroom management, and implement SEL curricula more effectively. These three factors foster a positive and healthy classroom climate, which in turns contributes to positive student outcomes (i.e., academic and social-emotional outcomes)—ultimately feeding back into teachers' social and emotional competence and relationships with students. In contrast, when teacher social-emotional skills are low, all phases of the cycle are more negative, resulting in less effective practices and teacher burnout. Additionally, the model specifies the elements of the school climate (e.g., supportive working environment, collaboration among staff) that contribute to teachers' social-emotional competence and well-being.

Integrated Framework for Understanding Perceptions of Support and Student SEL

In Figure 1, I illustrate how this integrated framework can be used to understand the processes by which teachers' perceptions of school organizational support affect school, teacher, and student outcomes. The model includes six main parts: (a) teachers' perceived organizational support (POS); (b) the processes that explain the impact of POS on teacher and school outcomes (i.e., fulfilling the social-emotional need, coping strategies, felt obligation); (c) teacher wellbeing and social-emotional competence; (d) student outcomes (i.e., SEL and academic outcomes); (e) the mediators of teacher social-emotional competence to wellbeing and student outcomes (i.e., healthy teacher-student relationships, effective SEL program implementation, effective classroom management, and classroom climate); and (f) family, school and community context factors that moderate these relationships. In Figure 2, I depict the particular aspects of this

framework on which I focus in the present research. I focus on two areas: (a) the direct association between teachers' perceived organizational support and students' social-emotional outcomes, and (b) the impact of family and school sociodemographic characteristics on such relationships. I now turn to a review of the empirical evidence in support of the integrated framework presented in Figure 1.

How Do Schools Support Social-Emotional Competencies?

School-wide SEL focuses on the school community as the primary change agent and "aims to integrate SEL into daily interactions and practices at multiple setting levels in the school using collaborative efforts that include all staff, teachers, families, and children" (Oberle et al., 2016, p. 278). Creation and maintenance of an appropriate school climate is a core component of effective school-based SEL.

According to the National School Climate Council (2007), school climate consists of five dimensions, including (a) safety norms and practices; (b) teaching and learning practices, such as strategies promoting social, emotional, ethical and civic learning, support for academic learning, and support for professional relationships; (c) interpersonal relationships, including respect for diversity, connectedness/engagement among all members of school community, social support, and leadership effectiveness; (d) physical aspects of the institutional environment as well as resources and supplies; and (e) the attitudes and relationships among school staff members that support working and learning effectively together (Thapa et al., 2013; Wang & Degol, 2016).

Among these different dimensions of school climate, the quality of interpersonal relationships within the school is one of the most robust predictors of students' behavioral, psychological, and social outcomes. According to Jones and Bouffard, "relationships are the soil in which children's SEL skills grow" (2012, p. 9). In the school context, students' relationships with their teachers and peers help them to develop self-regulation (Eisenberg et al., 2010), which refers to the ability to manage thoughts, emotions, and behaviors (Karoly, 1993; Smith-Donald et al., 2007). Initially self-regulation develops in the contexts of relationships in which more mature individuals such as educators or peers scaffold student behaviors. Gradually as students learn appropriate social rules and self-management strategies, they are able to engage in self-regulation without outside scaffolding (Jones & Bouffard, 2012). Students attending schools in which their peers are kind, helpful, and accepting experience a more positive adjustment to school, which in turn predicts fewer psychosomatic symptoms and better physical health outcomes (Ravens-Sieberer et al., 2009). Furthermore, high-quality relationships with peers have been associated with reduced aggression, victimization, and behavioral problems (Elsaesser et al., 2013; Meyer-Adams & Conner 2008).

The impact of the school climate is not limited to the student outcomes. It also substantially influences teachers' work, particularly the way that they facilitate student socialemotional development. SEL efforts are most successful when they also occur within supportive contexts and build adult social-emotional competencies (Jennings & Greenberg, 2009; Jones et al., 2018). Next section, I discuss teacher social-emotional competencies and school organizational climate as two pivotal factors that facilitate teacher's effective teaching of SEL. What Are the Conditions that Facilitate Teachers' Effective Teaching of SEL?

Teachers play a vital role in student social-emotional learning. Researchers have identified several factors that facilitate teachers' effective support of SEL, such as teachers' own social-emotional competencies and organizational school climate. *Teachers' Social-Emotional Competencies*

Although SEL frameworks assert that it is critical for educators to have strong socialemotional competencies themselves in order to effectively facilitate and teach social-emotional competencies to students, relatively few studies have been conducted on this topic (Jennings & Greenberg, 2009). As noted earlier, the prosocial classroom theoretical model indicates that teachers' social-emotional competencies establish a cyclical process that, when positive, contribute to their own effectiveness in the classroom and result in better outcomes for students. When teachers lack social-emotional competencies, they experience challenges at their workplace that can result in burnout and reduced effectiveness, which ultimately impact students' social-emotional competencies and academic outcomes (Jennings & Greenberg, 2009).

For example, using a sample of 1,129 preschool teachers, Buettner and colleagues (2016) found that teachers who had better emotional regulation skills and more frequently used problem-focused coping strategies were more likely to support children's negative emotions by using expressive encouragement and positively focused reactions. Additionally, teachers with higher social-emotional competencies were better able to cope with stressful situations, more emotionally available, more sensitive to cues from children's negative emotions, and more apt to intervene when children present negative emotions. Conversely, research by Schussler and colleagues indicates that teachers who lack self-awareness are more likely to misinterpret the intentions of others, thereby perpetuating negative interaction cycles among educators and students (Schussler et al., 2010; Schussler et al., 2015). In other words, greater social awareness may result in improved emotional regulation among teachers, which may predict increased relational capacities and better teaching practices. When teachers are aware of and reflective about their typical responses to challenging behaviors, they are less likely to react to student behavior with anger and hostility, such as coercive cycles with students (Schussler et al., 2015).

Furthermore, managing and regulating their own emotions may help educators focus on student needs and maintain constructive engagement during emotionally challenging situations (Brackett et al., 2010). Therefore, instead of controlling students' negative behaviors through coercive measures, educators may move toward a more proactive classroom management approach through establishing warm and supportive relationships with their students and encouraging prosocial and cooperative behaviors (Jennings & Greenberg, 2009). In such environments, educators positively influence students' social-emotional skill development by modeling these skills, managing stress in order to respond to situations effectively, creating positive interactions with students, and building community (Carlock, 2011; Jennings & Greenberg, 2009; Jones & Bouffard, 2012; Maurer & Brackett, 2004; Roeser et al., 2012). *School Professional and Organizational Climate*

Several studies have focused on the professional and organizational climate of the school as a major determinant of teachers' attitudes and practices. Particularly, scholars have highlighted that teachers' relationships with administrators, colleagues, and parents play a significant role in teacher well-being, satisfaction, and commitment to remaining in the teaching profession (Johnson & Birkeland, 2003). For example, educators who have positive relationships with their colleagues, students, and students' families have more access to social support from those individuals to help them cope with occupational stress and behavioral management situations (Spilt et al., 2011). Johnson and colleagues (2014) showed that when administrators collaborate with teachers, grant them autonomy, and create teacher leadership positions, teachers are more likely to feel successful and stay on the job. The level of support that educators receive also affects their commitment to the work team and to the profession in general (Celep et al., 2012).

Empirical studies have also shown the impact of school professional and organizational climate on teacher wellbeing and practices. For example, using a sample of 2,565 teachers affiliated with 153 elementary schools, Bolger and Nir (2012) found that POS affected teacher satisfaction indirectly through teacher empowerment. Moreover, a supportive environment can help teachers cope more effectively with job demands and provide classroom environments that foster the development of student academic and social-emotional outcomes. Johnson and colleagues (2012) found favorable working conditions predicted higher rates of academic growth, as measured by standardized tests.

Although the impacts of a supportive workplace environment on teachers' well-being, their practices, and student academic outcomes are well documented, less is known about the direct relation between the workplace environment and student SEL outcomes. In particular, the literature lacks substantial evidence indicating the impact of the school organizational support of its teachers as a means to promote their students' social-emotional competencies. I aim to address this gap by investigating the association between teacher perceptions of school organizational support and student social-emotional competencies, taking into consideration student and school sociodemographic characteristics.

Student and School Sociodemographic Characteristics and Social-Emotional Competencies *Socioeconomic Status (SES)*

From an ecological perspective, children's academic outcomes, including those that are cognitive as well as social and emotional, are affected by their family life, the schools they attend, the neighborhoods in which they live, and the resources that are available to them (Bronfenbrenner, 1979). The empirical literature has thoroughly documented the impact of SES on youth mental health and academic achievement. For example, Bradley and Corwyn (2002) demonstrated that SES status at birth (household income and parent education/occupation), is a risk factor for later conduct problems. A few studies also highlight the relation between SES and social-emotional competencies. For instance, using a sample of 477 Tanzanian children, aged 4–13 years old, Jukes and colleagues (2021) found an association between parental socioeconomic status (SES), and parental education and students' social-emotional competencies.

SES may not only affect access to financial resources but may also shape their experiences, opportunities, and social networks (Karus et al., 2012). Students of color and those from low-SES backgrounds may encounter many risk factors at home and school that negatively predict social-emotional competencies. Furthermore, those students living in high-poverty settings are particularly likely to have experienced trauma, community violence, child abuse, and poverty (VanBergeijk & Sarmiento, 2006), with potential impacts on their ability to regulate emotions and establish healthy social relationships. In sum, the harsh realities of living in a low SES environment place children born and raised there at a higher risk of developing behavioral, social, academic, and mental health issues (Yoshikawa et al., 2012). *School Poverty*

Over the past few decades, it has become clear that both individual and ecological factors influence the development of child well-being and psychopathology. For instance, schools located in high-poverty urban neighborhoods are likely to be overcrowded, understaffed, and lacking in educational resources (Darling-Hammond & Friedlaender, 2008; Oakes, 2004). Therefore, disadvantaged schools often struggle to establish a safe and supportive school climate due to the multiplicity of family- and community-related stressors placed on the school setting and staff (McCoy et al., 2013).

The combination of individual child and school disadvantage can present the classroom teacher with substantial challenges in establishing a safe classroom climate to support student academic and social-emotional development. For instance, Bierman and colleagues (2010) found that the effects of SEL intervention were moderated by the school environment, with effects stronger in less disadvantaged schools as measured by the percentage of students who qualified for free/reduced lunch. They also argued that it may have been much easier for teachers at less disadvantaged schools to implement the intervention with sustained and high fidelity. Thus, I examine whether the impact of teacher perceptions of school organizational support on student social-emotional competencies differs by school-level poverty as well as student-level SES. *Student Race/Ethnicity*

A few studies have investigated how SEL outcomes vary across students from different racial and ethnic backgrounds. For example, Hough and colleagues (2017) found that Black students and Hispanic students report less social-emotional competence than White peers within the same schools. Examining four competencies (i.e., self-management, social awareness, growth mindset, and self-efficacy), they found that Black students reported particularly low levels of self-management and social awareness, whereas Hispanic students reported particularly low levels of growth mindset and self-efficacy. This finding reveals that different subgroups perform differently on the SEL constructs, which raises important questions about these disparities. Although the development of social-emotional skills begins in infancy and is influenced by family, community, and neighborhood contexts (e.g., poverty, trauma), which may vary across racial/ethnic groups (Berliner, 2009; Hough et al., 2017; Nucci, 2017), a vast literature shows that students' experiences within a particular school differ by race/ethnicity. Such experiences include acculturative stress, discrimination experiences, well-documented disparities in disciplinary practices, and different teacher expectations for success in racial minority students (Gregory & Fergus, 2017; Hough et al., 2017; Jagers et al., 2018; Tenenbaum & Ruck, 2007).

Acculturative stress has been defined as the sociocultural pressure experienced by an individual exposed to two conflicting cultures as he or she attempts to negotiate differences between their home (heritage) and host (e.g., US.) cultures (Berry, 1997; Berry et al., 2006; Chavez et al., 1997). Schools in the United States tend to prioritize the norms and practices rooted in white, middle-class American culture. Therefore, to succeed, low-income and immigrant students must become acculturated or at least familiar with these norms and practices (Jagers et al., 2018). The result can be acculturative stress. Such stress arises from multiple aspects of the acculturation process, such as learning new cultural rules and expectations, dealing with experiences of prejudice and discrimination, and managing the mismatch between home and host culture (Berry, 1997; Suárez-Orozco & Suárez-Orozco, 2001). Associations between (a) acculturation stress and (b) low self-esteem, risk for substance use; internalizing symptoms; and conduct problems (Gil et al., 1994, 2000; Hurwich-Reiss & Gudiño, 2016; Romero & Roberts, 2003; Sirin et al., 2013) are well documented.

Additionally, students of color may experience discrimination based on their racial or ethnic identity. Experiencing discrimination is associated with social-emotional health outcomes, such as substance use as well as decreased self-esteem and increased depressive symptoms over time (Fuller-Rowel et al., 2012; Greene et al., 2006; Niwa et al., 2014). Students' responses to discrimination and micro-aggressions may also meet with punitive responses by school staff (Jagers et al., 2018). Latinx/Hispanic, Native American, and Black youth are more likely than other students to be referred to school administrators for discipline problems and more likely to be punished by out-of-school suspension and expulsion (Finn & Servoss, 2014; Gregory &

Fergus, 2017; Wallace et al., 2008). Such different experiences could explain why Black students evaluate their schools' culture and climate differently than do their White peers. For example, in a huge sample spanning over 1000 schools, Black students reported a school culture and climate average score that was 0.14 standard deviations lower than peers in the same school, even adjusting for other student sociodemographic characteristics (Hough et al., 2017).

To address these challenges that racial/ethnic minority students experience within schools, many districts are undertaking multifaceted reforms, such as a multi-tiered system of support, restorative justice, and provide SEL opportunities (Gregory & Fergus, 2017). However, most SEL programs lack a consideration of how race and ethnicity factor into the acquisition of social-emotional competencies (Jagers et al., 2019). To address this gap, Jager and colleagues (2019) have introduced a new approach, called *transformative SEL*, which focuses on SEL in the service of equity and excellence — "aimed at redistributing power to promote social justice through increased engagement in school and civic life" (Jagers et al., 2021, p.13). This form of SEL emphasizes the development of identity, agency, belonging, curiosity, and collaborative problem solving, which form the core social-emotional competencies identified in the CASEL framework: self-awareness, self-management, social-awareness, relationship skills, responsible decision making (Jagers et al., 2019). For example, communal values and a positive ethnic-racial identity are included as key components of self-awareness. Supporting the development of these assets may buffer youth from the negative impacts of internalized, interpersonal, and institutional oppression and provide pathways for constructive and collective responses (Jagers et al., 2018).

In addition to addressing student SEL directly, these researchers also emphasize the importance of addressing the ways in which the school climate and school support for teachers affect teachers' social-emotional competencies (Jagers et al., 2018). However, to date, few studies have been conducted to examine the ways in which teacher's positive perception of workplace support enables them to better facilitate the development of social-emotional competencies among students from underrepresented groups.

The Current Study: Research Goals and Questions

In summary, it is clear that school climate can affect students' perceptions, their emotional connection to the school, and their social-emotional skills development (Taylor et al., 2017; Wang & Degol, 2016). Yet researchers have also shown that SEL efforts are most successful when they occur within supportive contexts that also build adult competencies (Jennings & Greenberg, 2009; Jones et al., 2018). Various studies have focused on organizational aspects of the workplace as major determinants of teachers' attitudes and practices. For example, positive work environments promote teachers' sense of self-efficacy, which contributes to increased satisfaction and commitment (Chan et al., 2008) and predicts higher rates of academic growth among students (Johnson et al., 2012). Still, less is known about the association between teachers' perceptions of the working environment in the school and student social-emotional competencies. I aim to address this gap by examining the following research questions:

1. To what extent are teachers' perceptions of school organizational support related to student social-emotional competencies, including self-control skills, interpersonal skills, and executive functioning (i.e., attentional focusing, inhibitory control, cognitive flexibility), adjusting for student and school sociodemographic characteristics? Does this relation remain constant, prospectively, in teachers of classrooms ranging from first to fifth grade?

- 2. Does teacher positive perception of school organizational support reduce the gap in the development of social-emotional competencies between marginalized students (i.e., students of color, students from low-SES family backgrounds) and their advantaged peers, adjusting for school-level sociodemographic characteristics?
- 3. Does teacher positive perception of school organizational support reduce the gap in the development of social-emotional competencies between students in high-poverty urban schools and those attending more affluent schools, adjusting for student-level sociodemographic characteristics?

Methods

Data Set

For this study, I used an existing dataset from the Early Childhood Longitudinal Study, Kindergarten Class of 2010-11(ECLS-K:2011) conducted by the National Center for Education Statistics (NCES). A detailed description of the ECLS-K sample design and data collection can be found on the ECLS-K website (http://nces.ed.gov/ecls). The ECLS-K data collection began in the fall of 2010 when participating children entered kindergarten and followed them through the 2015–16 school year when most were in fifth grade. Participating students were assessed with respect to multiple indicators on nine occasions: fall and spring of kindergarten, fall and spring of first grade, and spring of first, second, third, fourth, and fifth grade. For this study I used the five waves of spring data from first through fifth grade.

In conducting ECLS-K: 2011, NCES used a multi-stage sampling design to select a cohort of students that was nationally representative of students entering kindergarten in the US in the 2010-2011 school year. The ECLS-K sampling frame was split into three separate, but nested stages. First, NCES randomly selected approximately 1,700 primary sampling units. Second, within these primary sampling units, NCES randomly sampled approximately1,300 schools that contained a kindergarten, with public and private schools selected from separate sampling frames. Third, an average of about 23 children was then randomly sampled within each school. Once children for the sample were identified and recruited, data collection proceeded at various stages. The base year study recruited a cohort of 18,174 students that was nationally representative of students entering kindergarten in the 2010–2011 school year.

After the sample was selected, parent contact information for each child was obtained from the school. An NCES field supervisor used the information to locate a parent or guardian, conduct a parent/guardian interview by telephone, and gain parental consent for the child to be assessed. Trained assessors then conducted the child assessment at the school site. General and special education teachers who taught the sampled children were asked to complete questionnaires. All teacher data were linked to their students. The response rates for teacher questionnaires are 15,330 and 14,865 for teacher-level and student-level, respectively. The same procedure was followed in each round of data collection.

Participants

Participants were 51% male (n= 9,288) and 49% female (n= 8,847). The majority of participants were non-Hispanic White (47%, n = 32,474), with the other participants coming from a variety of racial/ethnic backgrounds: Black (11%, n = 7,840), Hispanic (27%, n = 18,794), Asian (9%, n = 6,141), and Other (5%, n = 3,923). Twenty one percent of participants were below the poverty threshold, 22% at or above the poverty threshold but below 200 percent of the poverty threshold, and 57% at or above 200 percent of the poverty threshold. Thirteen percent of parents had less than high school degree, 27% were high school graduates, 25% had some college but no degree, 23% had bachelor's degree, and 12% had master's or higher degree. Among participants who reported the highest education degree of the second parent, 11% of parent had less than high school degree, 25% were high school graduates, 15% had some college but no degree, 16% had bachelor's degree, and 11% had master's or higher degree. Family SES was calculated based on parents' educational level, occupation prestige, and household income and ranged from -2.40 to 2.37 (M = -.08 and SD = .80).

The schools selected for this dataset varied considerably in terms of the household income and race/ethnicity of the students. In particular, 26% of participants attended schools in which fewer than 25% of the students were eligible to receive free or reduced-price lunch

(FRPL). Twenty-two percent attended schools in which 25 to 49% of the students were eligible to receive FRPL. Similarly, 22% attended schools in which 50 to 74% of the students were eligible to receive FRPL. Thirty percent attended schools in which more than 75% of students were eligible to receive FRPL. Regarding school diversity, 33% of participants attended schools in which less than 25% the population was non-White, 20% attended schools in which 50 to less than 75% of the population was non-White, 16% attended schools in which 50 to less than 75% of the population was non-White, and 31% attended schools in which 75 to 100% of the population was non-White.

Measures

Time

Time was specified as the child's grade from first to fifth grade. First grade was coded as 1 and other grade levels (i.e., second through fifth grades) were coded as the corresponding number. As mentioned earlier, this study used the spring assessment of each grade.

Teacher Perceived Organizational Support

Teachers were asked four questions to assess their perception of the school as a supportive environment. They indicated the extent to which they agree or disagree with each of the following statements about their school: (a) parents are supportive of school staff, (b) there is a great deal of cooperative effort among the staff members, (c) there is a consensus among administrators and teachers on goals and expectations, and (d) the school administration's behavior toward the staff is supportive and encouraging. A five-point Likert scale was used, ranging from 1 (*strongly disagree*) to 5 (*strongly agree*). A composite score for teacher perceived organizational support was created by summing the raw scores of all four relevant items and mean centering the score. Higher scores represent greater levels of perceived organizational support. Analyses indicated acceptable inter-item reliability. More information about inter-item reliability for each grade level is forthcoming in Results.

Social-Emotional Competencies

Four indicators of social-emotional competence were obtained: (a) self-control-- teacher report, (b) interpersonal competence -- teacher report, and (c) executive functioning -- teacher report, and (d) executive functioning -- cognitive assessment.

Self-Control and Interpersonal Skills. Measures of student self-control and interpersonal skills were obtained from teacher ratings on nine items adapted from the Social Skills Rating System (Gresham & Elliott, 1990). For each item, the teacher indicated the frequency of occurrence during the school year on a 4-point Likert -type scale from 1 (never) to 4 (very often). Aspects of children's social-emotional skills are captured in two of four social skills scales: self-control and interpersonal skills. These scales were created by NCES. According to the ECLS-K:2011 manual (Tourangeau et al., 2019), the measure includes some items taken from the Social Skills Rating System, some items that are modifications of original Social Skills Rating Systems items, and some items that measure the same kinds of skills included in the Social Skills Rating System but use wording developed specifically for the ECLS studies. The component items were not identified by NCES, due to copyright restrictions. Four items were averaged to create a composite reflecting self-control and five items were used to create a composite reflecting interpersonal skill. Only the composite scores are available in the dataset. Higher scores indicate that the child exhibited the behavior represented by the scale more often. Cronbach's alpha for these two measures was high, ranging between .78 and .92 across all waves (Tourangeau et al., 2019).

Executive Function.

Cognitive Assessment of Cognitive Flexibility. Children's cognitive flexibility was assessed by the Dimensional Change Card Sort (DCCS; Zelazo, 2006). The DCCS is a wellconstructed measure of cognitive flexibility (Zelazo et al., 2013). In the physical version of the DCCS (Zelazo, 2006), administered from kindergarten to first grade, children were asked to individually sort 22 picture cards following three rules in order: color, shape, and border. Children had to sort four of six cards correctly by shape to proceed to the sorting by border task. All cards with black borders were to be sorted by color, otherwise by shape. Beginning in the fall second-grade round, children were administered a new, age-appropriate, computerized version of the DCCS in which the "cards" were presented on a computer screen, and children sorted them into "piles" on the computer screen using keys on the keyboard to indicate where to place each card. The computerized task was developed as part of the National Institutes of Health Toolbox for the Assessment of Neurological and Behavioral Function (NIH Toolbox) and is considered appropriate for ages 3-85 (Zelazo et al., 2013). According to User's Manual for the ECLS-K:2011 (Tourangeau et al., 2019), the overall computed score on the computerized DCCS is equal to the child's accuracy score if the child's accuracy rate is less than or equal to 80 percent. If the child's accuracy rate is greater than 80 percent, the child's overall computed score is equal to the child's accuracy score plus the child's reaction time score, which is derived from the child's reaction time on correct non-dominant trials. In this study, I used the computed score on the computerized DCCS across four waves (second through fifth grades) as a measure of cognitive assessment of cognitive flexibility.

Cognitive Assessment of Inhibitory Control. The NIH Toolbox Flanker Inhibitory Control and Attention Task (Zelazo et al., 2013) were used to measure inhibitory control in the context of selective visual attention. This measure was administered in fourth and fifth grade. In the Flanker task, children are asked to focus attention on a central stimulus while ignoring or inhibiting attention to stimuli presented on either side of the central stimulus. The stimulus used for children eight years and older is a series of five arrows, pointing either left of right. The arrows that "flank" the central arrow, which are referred to as "Flankers," either point in the same direction as the central arrow (congruent) or in the opposite direction as the central arrow (incongruent). The flanker arrows act as distractors, taking attention away from the central arrow that is supposed to be the focus of the child's attention. Children are presented with 20 arrow trials and are asked to press a button on the computer to indicate the direction the central stimulus (arrow) is pointing. Like the DCCS, the score based on the Flanker is derived from a formula that takes into consideration both accuracy and reaction time (Zelazo et al., 2013). The overall Flanker score ranges from 0 to 10, with weight given to accuracy (0 to 5 units) and reaction time (0 to 5 units) in the computation of scores. Accuracy is considered first. If the child's accuracy rate is less than or equal to 80 percent, the child's overall computer score is based entirely on accuracy. If the child's accuracy rate is more than 80 percent, the child's overall computed score is based on a combination of accuracy and reaction time.

Teacher-Reported Attentional Focusing and Inhibitory Control. In kindergarten and first grade, students' inhibitory control and attentional focusing were rated by teachers using 12 items selected by NCES from the short form of Children's Behavior Questionnaire (CBQ; Putnam & Rothbart, 2006). Six items were selected to reflect attentional focusing, and six items to reflect inhibitory control (Tourangeau, et al., 2015). Teachers in the ECLS-K:2011 study indicated how true each descriptor was of the target student, using a 7-point scale ranging from 1 (*extremely untrue*) to 7 (*extremely true*). Scale items are available in Appendix A.

To assess attentional focusing and inhibitory control in the second through fifth grade, NCES selected a subset of items from the CBQ and the Temperament in Middle Childhood Questionnaire (TMCQ; Simonds & Rothbart, 2004). Specifically, the dataset includes a measure of attentional focusing comprised of seven items from the TMCQ Attentional Focusing subscale. The dataset also includes a measure of inhibitory control comprised of six items from the TMCQ and one item from the CBQ (See Appendix B). Teachers used a 5-point scale ranging from 1 (*almost always untrue*) to 5 (*almost always true*) to assess student attentional focusing and inhibitory control skills. There were a *not applicable* options in both measures that the teacher could select if the statement or situation did not apply to the child. Because the CBQ and TMCQ were initially designed as a parent-report measures, the item wording for some items from the CBQ Inhibitory Control subscale, TMCQ Attentional Focusing subscale, and TMCQ Inhibitory Control subscale were modified to make the items more appropriate for a school setting.

I adjusted the range of the items derived from the CBQ so that all constituent items the attentional focusing and intentional control scales ranged from 1 to 5. For each scale, the student's score represents the mean rating on the items included in the scale. A score was computed when the respondent provided a rating on at least four of the items that made up the scale. Higher scale scores on the inhibitory control scale indicate that the child exhibited more behaviors that demonstrate the ability to hold back or suppress a behavior as necessary for a particular situation. Higher scale scores on the attentional focusing scale indicate that the child exhibited more behaviors that demonstrate the ability to focus attention on cues in the environment that are relevant to the task. Internal consistency was high for both measures across waves, with Cronbach's alpha ranging between .85 and .87 for all scales (Tourangeau et al., 2019).

Race/Ethnicity

Information on the child's race/ethnicity was originally collected from parents in the fall kindergarten parent interview, and then collected or confirmed by parents in subsequent rounds of interviews. Dichotomous variables for a child's race/ethnicity were created for the following categories: (a) Black (yes/no), (b) Hispanic (yes/no), (c) Asian/Pacific Islander (yes/no), and (d) Other multi-racial and American Indian vs. all other responses. White is the reference category. *Socioeconomic Status*

SES was computed at the household level using data collected from parent interviews. The SES variable reflects the socioeconomic status of the household at the time of data collection for the kindergarten, first and fifth grades. The components used to create the SES variable are as follows: 1) both parent/guardian(s) education, 2) both parent/guardian(s) occupational prestige score, and 3) household income. Scores were summed to create a continuous variable. Parents' occupational prestige was coded based on information collected through questions in the parent interview about the name of the parent's employer, the type of business or industry in which the parent worked, the parent's job title, and the most important activities or duties the parent did for the job. The scores were assigned into 22 occupational codes based on the values in using the *Manual for Coding Industries and Occupations* (U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics 1999). Education values were based on parents' report of their highest educational degree. Missing values were imputed if such information was not collected in the parent interview. The data for each component were normalized to have a mean of zero and standard deviation of one. SES was calculated as the average of these normalized components.

Child's Gender

Information on the child's gender was originally collected from parents in the fall kindergarten parent interview, and then collected or confirmed by parents in subsequent rounds of interviews. Questions to collect information on the child's gender were only asked in fall 2011, spring 2012, fall 2012, or spring 2013 interviews if data from the parent interview about the child's gender were missing due to the unit or item nonresponse. The variable name for child's gender is "male," with responses coded as 1 if the child's gender was male and 0 for female.

School Poverty

The variable school poverty was based on percentage of students eligible for free/reduced lunch. This variable was derived from the school administrator questionnaire and missing data were imputed. Originally, this variable was coded into four categories: 0% to less than 25% was coded as 1, 25% to less than 50% was coded as 2, 50% to less than 75% was coded as 3, and 75% to 100% was coded as 4. In this study, this variable was treated as a continuous variable. **School Diversity**

The indicator of school diversity was obtained from the school administrator questionnaire. This variable indicates the percentage of the student population that was not White in each school. The composite was calculated by summing the percentages of students in each school in all racial/ethnic categories except White (not Hispanic). Schools with fewer than 24% non-White students were coded as 1, 25–50% non-White students were coded as 2, 50–74% non-White students were coded as 3, and 75–100% non-White students coded as 4. In this study, I treated this variable as continuous.

Statistical Data Analysis

The central interest in the current study lies in the growth in social-emotional competencies of students and the influences of teacher perceived organizational support on growth over time. Given that some students may move to different schools across various timelines, I used crossed random effect modeling to measure *changes in skills* while accounting for school membership changes (Rasbash & Goldstein, 1994). Crossed random effects modeling is nonhierarchical modeling where units are cross-classified by two or more factors (e.g., measurements classified by student and school), with each unit potentially belonging to any combination of categories of the different factors. A three-level crossed random effects model provides a comprehensive framework (a) for examining the stability and change in individual SEL skills, (b) for investigating how teacher perceived organizational support and children's background influence the shape of the student developmental curves, and (c) further for exploring how aspects of school organizational context may have differential effects on the students' development within it.

Because the ECLS-K:11 data have repeated measurement occasions (i) for students (clusters j) who are clustered in schools (super-clusters k), I used a crossed random effect model which also account for students who switch schools. Analyses were estimated with Level 1 as occasions (i.e., within-individual effects), Level 2 as students (i.e., between-student and within-school effects), and Level 3 as schools (i.e., between-school effects). Crossed random effects models also partition the outcome variance into between- and within- school and within-student portions, allowing for more accurate standard error estimates (Rabe-Hesketh & Skrondal, 2008). Crossed random effects models were fitted by maximum likelihood using Stata's xtmixed command. Likelihood ratio tests were used to compare nested models. Additionally, in this study I did not add the weights in the analysis as the demographic variables were included as

covariates. According to Snijders and Bosker (2011), there is no need to use survey weights if the covariates include the design variables that determine the weight.

I fitted a series of models investigating the role of teacher perceived organizational support in promoting children's social-emotional competencies. For easier interpretation of coefficients, I multiplied the response variables by 100. For Research Question 1, I began with Model 1 by estimating unconditional growth models, assessing in the intercepts and slopes of the trajectories for the outcome variables, without any predictors. Model 2 expands on the unconditional growth model by investigating the effects of teacher perceived organizational support on social-emotional competencies. Model 3 allows evaluation of these associations, adjusting for effects of family and school-level factors. I added the interaction between grade and teacher perceived organizational support in Model 4-1, which allows evaluation of these associations' growth over time, adjusting for effects of family and school-level factors. *Model 1*

$$SEC_{ijk} = \beta_0 + \beta_1 grade_{ijk} + \zeta_{0jk}^{(2)} + \zeta_{0k}^{(3)} + \epsilon_{ijk}$$

Model 2

$$SEC_{ijk} = \beta_0 + \beta_1 grade_{ijk} + \beta_2 TPS_{ijk} + \zeta_{0jk}^{(2)} + \zeta_{0k}^{(3)} + \epsilon_{ijk}$$

Model 3

$$\begin{split} SEC_{ijk} &= \beta_0 + \beta_1 grade_{ijk} + \beta_2 TPS_{ijk} + +\beta_3 SES_{ijk} + \beta_4 childrace_{ijk} + \beta_5 Schoolpoverty_{ijk} \\ &+ \beta_6 Schooldiversity_{ijk+} \zeta_{0j}{}^{(2)} + \zeta_{0k}{}^{(3)} + \epsilon_{ijk} \end{split}$$

Model 4-1

$$SEC_{ijk} = \beta_0 + \beta_1 grade_{ijk} + \beta_2 TPS_{ijk} + \beta_3 TPS_{ijk} grade_{ijk} + \beta_4 SES_{ijk} + \beta_5 childrace_{ijk} + \beta_6 Schoolpoverty_{ijk} + \beta_7 Schooldiversity_{ijk+} \zeta_{0j}^{(2)} + \zeta_{0k}^{(3)} + \epsilon_{ijk}$$

To answer Research Question 2, I added the interaction between SES and teacher perceived organizational support in Model 4-2. Additionally, I examined the moderating role of race/ethnicity by adding the interaction between teacher perceived organizational support and different race/ethnicity categories into the model 4-3. To answer Research Question 3, I added the interaction between school poverty and teacher perceived school organizational support in Model 4-4.

The following assumptions were made about the models.

 $\begin{aligned} \zeta_{k}^{(3)} &\sim N(0, \psi^{(3)}) \\ \zeta_{jk}^{(2)} | \zeta_{k}^{(3)} &\sim N(0, \psi^{(2)}) \\ \epsilon_{ijk} | \zeta_{j}^{(3)}, \zeta_{jk}^{(2)} &\sim N(0, \theta) \end{aligned}$

Results

Preliminary Analyses

NCES took major steps to minimize attrition and preserve the representativeness of the sample over time as described in ECLS-K:2011 methodological reports (Tourangeau et al., 2011). Despite these efforts, some data were missing in the ECLS-K:2011 dataset at Level 1 (panel waves within-child), Level 2 (children), and Level 3 (schools). Rates of missing data were generally less than 3% for the teachers' report of student social-emotional competencies and the school sociodemographic characteristics. However, for student demographic factors, 33% of the SES data were missing, as this information was reported only in Grade 1 and Grade 5.

Several strategies were used to make use of all legitimate, available information without imputing values or excluding cases. First, as discarding data on students who were not observed at all panel waves can result in biased parameter estimates, I utilized full-information maximum likelihood estimation, which is efficient for incomplete data. Rabe-Hesketh and Skrondal (2008) recommend that any child contributing one or more waves of outcome scores can be included in the analyses. Given that students did not have to be assessed at all data points to be included in the analysis and some students switched schools between first and fifth grades, the cross-classified modeling used in this analysis makes efficient use of unbalanced data.

Second, by specifying the student- and school-level sociodemographic variables as time invariant and fixing these to be the average of the available values across the five waves of data collection, any student who had survey data from one or more waves was able to have an empirically-based value for these variables. Following this decision, only 1% of students lacked data on a school-level demographic variable, and 11% of students lacked data on a family SES variable. Preliminary analyses indicated that students' family SES was highly correlated across Wave 1 and Wave 5 (the only two waves that collected family SES; r = .80). Thus, for the interest of model parsimony and avoidance of missing cases, a single, time-invariant composite for family SES was created. In addition, preliminary analyses indicated that school diversity was highly related across the five measurement occasions (pairwise *r* ranging from .80 to .92). In addition, preliminary analyses indicated that school diversity was highly related across the five measurement occasions (pairwise *r* ranging from .91 to .98). As with child SES, a single time-invariant composite was created for school concentration of poverty and for diversity.

Confirmatory Factor Analysis on Teacher Perceived Support (TPS)

Confirmatory factor analysis was performed to test a one-factor model for the teacher perceived support (TPS) questions at each wave, determining whether the TPS items in each wave were sufficiently interrelated to combine in a composite score. Criteria used to assess goodness of fit included the comparative fit index (CFI), Tucker-Lewis index (TLI), the root mean square error approximation (RMSEA), and the standardized root-mean-square residual (SRMR). Results from CFA analyses are presented in Table 1. The results confirmed that the one-factor model yielded an acceptable fit. For each grade, the CFI and TLI exceeded the accepted cut-off of .90, the SRMR was below the maximum acceptable value of .08, and the RMSEA was 0.1 or less (except for first and second grade which was .16 and 1.13, respectively; Kline, 2005; MacCallum et al., 1996; Marsh et al., 2004). Previous literature suggests that the RMSEA will be artificially high for models with small degrees of freedom (Kenny, 2014; Kenny et al., 2015), which is the case for this study. Additionally, internal consistency was also calculated for the composite TPS measure. Analyses indicated acceptable inter-item reliability for each grade level, with Cronbach's alpha ranging between .71 and .78 across all waves.

Descriptive Statistics

Descriptive statistics for the student social-emotional competencies measures and teacher' report of perceived organizational support can be found in Table 2. Teacher reports of students' self-control skills indicated a steady improvement over the elementary years. The interpersonal skills scores displayed slight changes across study waves, but not a growth pattern. In terms of executive functioning, the results of the cognitive test showed that both cognitive flexibility and inhibitory control skills continued to improve over the elementary years. However, as emphasized in the Methods section, cognitive assessments of executive functioning skills were not conducted across all waves. The results of the cognitive flexibility assessment were reported for Grade 2 through Grade 5, and the inhibitory control outcomes were reported only for two waves (Grades 4 and 5). The teachers also reported the students' executive function skills (i.e., attentional focusing and inhibitory controls) across all waves, and the scores displayed slight changes across study waves, but not a growth pattern. Teachers' reports of perceived organizational support displayed slight changes across study waves, but not a growth pattern. The average raw scores and variability on the social-emotional competencies variables by race/ethnicity indicated in Table 3.

Table 4 represents descriptive statistics on how the time-varying continuous variables vary within and between student and school levels. Accordingly, three different standard deviations are given, treating either school or student as the cluster variable: the overall standard deviation, the between-school or between-student standard deviation, and within-school or within-student standard deviations. All of the social-emotional competencies variables (i.e., self-control, interpersonal skills, teachers' reports of inhibitory control and attentional focusing, and cognitive assessment of inhibitory control and cognitive flexibility) varied more between students than within students over time, indicating that students tend to sustain their social-emotional competencies over time. However, TPS varied more within than between students, indicating the variation in teachers' perception of the support across grades. Regarding time-varying variables when considering school as a cluster, all of the social-emotional competencies variables varied more within school than across schools.

Correlations among study variables in the first grade (base year) and fifth grade (last wave) are presented in Table 5 and 6, respectively. Based on preliminary analyses, the overall magnitude and direction of relations among variables were consistent across waves. To avoid overwhelming the reader with multiple tables for each wave, the correlations at the base year and last year were used to present an overall sense of the relations among variables. As evidenced in Table 5 and Table 6, there was a general baseline association between the TPS and all dimensions of social-emotional competencies (i.e., self-control, interpersonal relationship, cognitive flexibility, inhibitory control, and attentional focusing). As expected, student self-control was highly correlated with interpersonal skills. Cognitive measures of executive functioning skills (i.e., inhibitory control and cognitive flexibility) were highly intercorrelated. There were small but significant correlations between cognitive measures of executive functioning and teachers' reports of executive function skills. As Table 6 indicates, the two teacher ratings (i.e., inhibitory control and attentional focusing) more highly intercorrelated, and the correlation between two measures of inhibitory control (i.e., teacher report and cognitive test) were small but significant.

There were small but significant positive correlations between TPS and all the executive functioning skills variables. Higher TPS were associated with higher inhibitory control, higher

attentional focusing, higher cognitive flexibility, and higher cognitive inhibitory control. Higher TPS was also associated with higher interpersonal skills and higher self-control.

In terms of the intercorrelation among sociodemographic variables, higher family SES was associated with higher social-emotional competencies (all dimensions), less school poverty and school diversity. School poverty was positively associated with school diversity. The sociodemographic variables were also associated with the socio-emotional competencies. Lower school poverty and school diversity were associated with higher socio-emotional competencies. **Primary Analysis: Developing Multilevel Models**

Crossed random effect modeling techniques were used to analyze the longitudinal data. As noted above, I used three-level crossed random effect modeling because students with multiple assessments are mostly nested within schools, but some students are cross-classified by switching schools. The multilevel model for change allowed me to focus simultaneously on the following: (a) the Level 1 (within-person) analysis focused on individual change over time to answer the first research question, (b) the Level 2 (students and within-school) analysis focused on how these individual changes vary across students, and (c) the Level 3 (between-school) analysis focused on how these individual changes vary across schools.

An advantage of crossed random effect modeling is that it allows examination of the effects of both time-invariant and time-varying predictors. All student and school-level sociodemographic variables were used as time-invariant predictors. In contrast, because TPS took on different values at each measurement occasion, it was treated as a time-varying predictor and included in the Level 1 (within-person) model. Thus, potential predictors were grouped as follows: (a) priority predictors (TPS) in Level 1, (b) student-level sociodemographic variables (family SES and child race/ethnicity) in Level 2, and (c) school-level sociodemographic variables (school poverty) in Level 3. Social-emotional competencies (i.e., self-control, interpersonal skills, executive functioning skills) were treated as time varying outcomes. *Self- Control Skills*

Table 7 displays estimates for eight crossed random effect models for change obtained in these analyses. The first model, the unconditional growth model (Model 1), examined the change in self-control scores across grades. The slope of the linear mean developmental trajectory of self-control skills was positive and statistically significant, meaning that self-control skills tended to increase with grade. Student scores varied significantly across schools, across students within school, and within students over time, as indicated by the variance estimates. The estimated intraclass correlation between students in the same school was .03, and the estimated longitudinal (within-student) correlation was .40, meaning that there are more differences between students in the same school than longitudinal changes across students.

Model 2 expanded on the unconditional growth model by including TPS as well as grade. The results showed that TPS had a significantly positive effect on students' self-control skills.

To answer the first research question, I examined the effects of TPS on students' selfcontrol skills, adjusting for student and school-level factors (Model 3). Based on a significant decrease in the deviance statistic, Model 3 is a better-fitting model than Model 2 for examining the main effect of TPS on students' self-control skills. Results indicated a positive significant association of TPS with students' self-control skills, after adjusting for student and school demographics variables.

Additionally, as shown in Model 4-1, there was a significant positive interaction between TPS and grade, indicating that students of teachers who perceived higher school organizational support tended to have greater increases in their self-control skills over time.

The results of Model 4-2 showed that the interaction between TPS and family SES was not significant. Regarding Model 4-3, after adjusting for the other student and school sociodemographic characteristics and setting, TPS to its mean, and compared to White students, Hispanic and Asian students on average have higher, and Black students have lower self-control skills. The interaction estimates between TPS and student race/ethnicity indicated that the positive association between TPS and student self-control skills was stronger among White students than Hispanic and Asian students. These differences were small but significant.

As shown in Model 4-4 in Table 7, school poverty had a small but significant moderating effect on the association between TPS and student self-control skills. The positive association between TPS and student self-control skills was stronger among students who attended schools with lower concentration of poverty.

Interpersonal Skills

Table 8 displays estimates for crossed random effect models for interpersonal skills. Model 1 in Table 8 indicates that the slope of the linear mean developmental trajectory of interpersonal skills was positive and statistically significant, and it decreased over time. Student scores varied significantly across schools, across students within school, and within the students over time, as indicated by the variance. The estimated intraclass correlations demonstrated that the correlation between students in the same school was .04, while the estimated longitudinal (within-student) correlation for each student was .41, meaning that there were more differences between students in the same school than longitudinal changes.

I expanded on the unconditional growth model by including TPS as the only predictor besides grade (Model 2). Here, TPS had a significantly positive effect on students' interpersonal skills. However, based on a significant decrease in the deviance statistic, Model 3 is a betterfitting model for examining the main effect of TPS on students' interpersonal skills. That is, after adjusting for student and school sociodemographic characteristics, TPS had a significantly positive effect on students' interpersonal skills but did not interact with the time variable (grade).

Regarding moderating roles of student sociodemographic characteristics, Model 4-2 showed a positive significant interaction between TPS and family SES, after adjusting for the other student and school sociodemographic characteristics and setting TPS to its mean. Thus, the positive association between TPS and students' interpersonal skills increased as family SES increased, and children from high SES families benefited more when their teacher perceive more school organizational support than did children from low SES families. Additionally, the interaction estimates between TPS and student race/ethnicity indicated that the positive association between TPS and student interpersonal skills was stronger among White students than Hispanic students, after adjusting for the other student and school sociodemographic characteristics and setting TPS to its mean. This difference was small but significant. The interactions were not significant for Black, Asian, and other race groups (See Table 8, Model 4-3). Finally, as shown in Model 4-4 in Table 8, school poverty had a significant moderating effect on the association between TPS and student interpersonal skills. That is, the positive association between TPS and student interpersonal skills. That is, the positive association between TPS and student interpersonal skills was stronger among students who attended school with a lower concentration of poverty.

Executive Functioning: Teacher Reports of Inhibitory Control

I examined the association between TPS and teacher report of two executive functioning indicators: inhibitory control and attentional focusing. The steps of model building in executive function development were identical with those in self-control and interpersonal relationship development.

Table 9 displays estimates for crossed random effect models for teacher report of inhibitory control. Model 1 in Table 9 indicated the slope of the linear mean developmental trajectory of inhibitory control was positive and statistically significant. There was a significant variation in inhibitory control skills across school, across students within school, and within the students over time, as indicated by the variance. The estimated intra-class correlations demonstrated that the correlation between students in the same school was .02, while the estimated longitudinal (within-student) correlation for a same student was .52, meaning that there were more differences between students in the same school than longitudinal changes.

Based on a significant decrease in the deviance statistic, Model 3 was a better-fitting model for examining the main effect of TPS and students' inhibitory skills. That is, after adjusting for student and school sociodemographic characteristics, TPS had a significant positive effect on students' inhibitory control but it did not interact with the time variable (i.e., grade).

The results of Model 4-2 in Table 9 showed that, after setting TPS to its mean and adjusting for the student and school-level sociodemographic characteristics, there was a significant positive association between family SES and students' inhibitory skills. However, the interaction between TPS and family SES was not significant, indicating the positive influences of TPS on inhibitory control skills were similar for students regardless of their SES background.

The results of Model 4-3 showed that, after adjusting for student and school-level sociodemographic characteristics and setting TPS to its mean, compared to White students, Hispanic and Asian students on average had higher, and Black students had lower, inhibitory control skills. The interaction estimates between TPS and student race/ethnicity indicated that the positive association between TPS and student inhibitory control skills was stronger among White students than Hispanic students. This difference was small but significant. The interaction was not significant for Black, Asian, or other race groups (See Table 9, Model 4-3).

The results in Model 4-4 indicated that school poverty had no significant moderating effects on the association between TPS and student inhibitory skills.

Executive Functioning: Teacher Reports of Attentional Focusing

Table 10 displays estimates for crossed random effect models for teacher report of students' attentional focusing. Model 1 in Table 10 indicated the slope of the linear mean developmental trajectory of attentional focusing was positive and statistically significant, implying that attentional focusing increased over time. Student scores varied significantly across schools, across students within school, and within students over time, as indicated by the variance estimates. The estimated intra-class correlation between students in the same school was .02, while the estimated longitudinal (within-student) correlation a same student was .54, meaning that there were more differences between students in the same school than longitudinal changes.

Based on a significant decrease in the deviance statistic, Model 3 is a better-fitting model for examining the main effect of TPS on students' attentional focusing skills. That is, after adjusting for student and school sociodemographic characteristics, TPS had a significantly positive effect on students' attentional focusing. Additionally, as shown in Model 4-1, there was a statistically significant positive interaction between TPS and grade, indicating a stronger prediction at later grades.

Regarding interaction effects between TPS and student sociodemographic characteristics, TPS displayed significant, positive interactions with family SES (see Table 10, Model 4-2). That is, the positive relation between TPS and students' attentional focusing skills depends on family SES, being stronger for children from high SES families than for children from low SES

families. Additionally, the interaction estimates between TPS and student race/ethnicity indicated that the positive association between TPS and student attentional focusing skills was stronger among White students than Hispanic and Black students. The interaction was not significant for Asian and other race groups (See Table 10, Model 4-3).

As shown in Model 4-4 in Table 10, school poverty had significant small moderating effects on the association between TPS and student attentional focusing skills. That is, the positive association between TPS and student attentional focusing skills was stronger among students who attended schools with low concentration of poverty.

Executive Functioning- Cognitive Assessment

This part of the analysis examined the prediction from TPS to cognitive assessments of two executive functioning indicators (i.e., inhibitory control and cognitive flexibility). The steps of model building in executive function development were identical with the previous analysis.

Table 11 and Table 12 displays estimates for crossed random effect models for cognitive flexibility skills and inhibitory control skills, respectively. The fit of each model presented in Table 11 and Table 12 was evaluated with the goodness-of-fit index. For each successive model, the decrease in the deviance statistic was significant, indicating that Model 3 provided the best fit of all models. Regarding the main effects of the TPS variable, Model 3 indicated there was not a significant association with students' inhibitory control or cognitive flexibility skills, after adjusting for student- and school-levels sociodemographic characteristics. In addition, the interactions of TPS to student SES (Model 4-2), student race/ethnicity (Model 4-3), and school poverty (Model 4-4) were not significant for either of the executive functioning outcomes.

Discussion

In this prospective longitudinal study drawing on nationally representative data, I examined the association between teacher perceptions of school organizational support (TPS) and three types of student social-emotional competence: self-control skills, interpersonal skill, and executive functioning (i.e., inhibitory control, attentional focusing, and cognitive flexibility). In addition, I tested the role of student and school-level sociodemographic characteristics in moderating any relations between TPS and social-emotional competencies.

Overall, findings indicate that teachers' perceptions of school organizational support are linked with several student social-emotional competencies. However, these associations vary considerably by area of social-emotional competence, as well as student grade, student race/ethnicity, family SES, and school poverty. With regard to self-control skills, students of teachers with higher TPS demonstrated greater self-control skills and the association between TPS and self-control skills increased more markedly over time. TPS also had a significant positive relation with students' interpersonal skills but with no growth pattern over time. As for executive functioning skills, students whose teachers reported higher levels of TPS were rated by their teachers at each grade to have better attentional focusing and inhibitory control skills. The positive association between TPS and inhibitory control tended to remain the same over the elementary years, but the impact of TPS on attentional focusing grew stronger in later grades.

As noted above, the findings also indicate that the association between TPS and socialemotional competence varies depending on student race/ethnicity as well as family SES and school poverty. The association between TPS and social-emotional competencies was stronger for White students compared to students of other racial and ethnic backgrounds. In particular, the positive association between TPS and self-control skills was stronger among White students than among Hispanic and Asian students. Additionally, the association of TPS with interpersonal skills and inhibitory control was stronger for White students than Hispanic students. The positive association between TPS and student attentional focusing was stronger among White students than Black students. Finally, students from high SES families scored higher on attentional focusing and interpersonal skills when their teacher perceived more school support than did students from low SES families. Regarding the moderating impact of school poverty, the positive association of TPS to student self-control skills, interpersonal skills, and attentional focusing was stronger among students who attended schools with a low concentration of students living in poverty.

TPS and Social-Emotional Competencies

The results linking TPS with student social-emotional competence are consistent with previous studies, in which school climate was identified as one of the key factors in promoting school-wide SEL (Domitrovich et al., 2017; Oberle et al., 2016). Although previous studies mostly focus on student perception of school climate and SEL, the present results extend the existing empirical literature by confirming the significant link between teacher perception of school climate, particularly TPS and social-emotional competencies at the individual student and school levels. The findings suggest the importance of teacher perception of school support and organizational climate in fostering the development of students' social-emotional competencies.

These findings are also consistent with the prosocial classroom model, which emphasizes the association of teacher social-emotional competencies to student social-emotional competencies. The prosocial classroom model also emphasizes how the elements of the school climate (e.g., supportive working environment, collaboration among staff) contribute to teachers' social-emotional competence and well-being, which ultimately influence student social-

emotional outcomes (Jennings & Greenberg, 2009). Although I found a direct association between TPS and student social-emotional competencies, I could not directly address the mechanisms by which TPS impact students' social-emotional competencies as identified in the prosocial classroom model. Therefore, future studies are needed to examine the mechanisms by which school organizational climate impact teacher and student social-emotional competencies.

The present findings of my study also provide empirical support for elements of positive organizational support (POS) theory, which argues that when employees perceive higher POS, they engage in additional effort and motivation, resulting in enhanced in-role and extra-role job performance helpful to the organization (Baran et al., 2012). Many schools lack the resources to create a system for implementing SEL interventions at the classroom or school level (Bridgeland et al., 2013; Jones & Bouffard, 2012, Oberle et al., 2016). Given the emphasis within the U.S. educational system on performance on standardized tests, teachers may feel excessive pressure to focus exclusively on academic instruction and not prioritize SEL, even though SEL has been linked empirically to academic success (Durlak et al., 2011; Taylor et al., 20017). Although my research did not include measures of teachers' level of motivation, the findings are generally consistent with the notion that those teachers who perceive school organizational support make the necessary effort to support their students' social-emotional development. In general, the findings suggest that future examination of institutional support for teachers is warranted to further test the model linking TPS to their motivation to overcome the challenges to creating effective SEL programs.

The POS model also illuminates how institutional support helps to fulfill teachers' socioemotional needs for approval, esteem, affiliation, and emotional support, resulting in greater psychological well-being (Baran et al., 2012; Fuller et al., 2003; Johnson et al., 2014; Kurtessis et al., 2017; Rhoades & Eisenberger, 2002). Teachers with higher levels of psychological wellbeing are able to engage in more effective classroom management, develop positive relationships with their students, and implement SEL curricula effectively, which in turn contribute to fostering student social-emotional competencies (Jennings & Greenberg, 2009). Again, although the findings here are consistent with this model, further research is necessary to confirm empirically the factors linking institutional support for teachers to their well-being and instructional effectiveness.

The present results also show that the association between teacher perceived school organizational support and executive functioning depends on how executive functioning is assessed. TPS was significantly related to teacher ratings of attentional focusing and inhibitory control, but not to the performance-based measure of executive functioning. This differential association is consistent with previous empirical work finding only a modest association between performance- and rating-based measures of executive functioning (Toplak et al., 2012). One factor explaining this discrepancy is that performance-based measures of executive functioning are conducted under structured conditions to assess the efficiency of cognitive processing, whereas ratings of executive function assess the extent to which individuals accomplish goal pursuits under unstructured conditions and focus on executive control. Therefore, they should not be interpreted as equivalent, interchangeable, or as types or subcategories of each other (Toplak et al., 2012). By including measures that examine various aspects of executive functioning, my analysis begins to focus attention most particularly on the association of TPS to the autonomous deployment of executive control rather than demonstration of cognitive efficiency. As I will discuss in the limitations section, these differential findings may have resulted at least partly from biases or distortions in teachers' ratings of student cognition (Urhahne & Wijnia, 2021).

Moderating Role of Student Sociodemographic Characteristics

With regard to main effect and moderating effects of race/ethnicity, results indicated that after adjusting for student and school demographic characteristics, compared to White students, Hispanic and Asian students had stronger self-control, interpersonal skills, inhibitory control, and attentional focusing. The results also indicated that after covarying for TPS, student age, family SES, school diversity, and school poverty, Black students were lower on average on social-emotional competencies (across different categories) than White students. These findings generally support previous work showing variation in SEL outcomes by race/ethnicity (Hough et al., 2017; Ozier et al., 2019).

The moderation analysis showed that the association between TPS and social-emotional competencies was stronger for White students compared to those of other racial and ethnic backgrounds. In particular, the positive association between TPS and self-control skills was stronger among White students than Hispanic and Asian students. Moreover, the effect of TPS on interpersonal skills and inhibitory control was stronger for White students than Hispanic students. The moderating analysis also indicated that the association between TPS and student attentional focusing was weaker for Black students and Hispanic students than White students. These findings suggest that there is a need to create better conditions for teachers of BIPOC students, so that they can in turn create culturally responsive programs to benefit these students as well as those who are White.

These findings also suggest differential effects across racial and ethnic groups of family and community contexts on the students' social-emotional competencies. The weaker association between TPS and social-emotional competencies among Hispanic and Asian students (compared to White students) might be related to the fact that, on average, self-control and inhibitory control skills are more often reinforced at home in these latter groups, so schools and teachers may play a less pivotal role (Friedlmeier et al. 2011; Raval & Walker, 2019). For example, parents in Asian and Middle-Eastern societies are more strongly focused than those in Western societies on fostering relational emotional competence, including knowledge of emotion display rules, self-control over socially disengaging emotions, and sensitivity to interpersonal relations (Friedlmeier et al., 2011).

Raval and Walker (2019) have proposed a conceptual framework that unpacks aspects of culture, which might explain the variation in parent emotion socialization processes. The model also expounds upon the role of culture in the relation between parent emotion socialization and child socio-emotional functioning across cultural groups. To avoid assuming within-group homogeneity in terms of parental values and practices, it is crucial to recognize the crucial effect of contextual demands (e.g., acculturation) in contributing to parent emotion socialization in particular groups (Keller, 2012). Future research should include qualitative research to understand how diverse parents' understanding and evaluation of particular social-emotional competencies is manifested in terms of their socialization practices that are response to their respective contexts.

Similarly, additional research should be conducted to better understand how teachers' approach to SEL is shaped by their own racial/ethnic heritage, as well as by their awareness of potential biases in inter-group judgments. The importance of educators' cultural awareness and social-emotional competencies was highlighted in Gregory and Fergus's (2017) equity-oriented conceptualization of social-emotional competencies. They argued that prevailing *colorblind* notions of SEL don't consider cultural difference, power, and privilege, which tend to ignore how educators' beliefs and structural biases can influence pedagogy and discipline practices.

Additionally, these findings may be interpreted within the broader context of discrimination against members of underserved groups. Researchers have argued that undergraduate students who report experiencing discrimination in the job hiring process exhibit lower executive functioning skills than those who do not report such discrimination (Ozier et al., 2019).

The current findings also showed that adjusting for school-level poverty and racial/ethnic diversity, family SES positively predicted student social-emotional competencies across all domains. This finding aligns with previous literature, in which children from lower SES families were found to be at risk for less developed social-emotional competencies (West et al., 2020; Yoshikawa et al, 2012). Additionally, I found that students from higher SES families scored higher on attentional focusing and interpersonal skills when their teachers perceived more school support than did students from lower SES families. This result suggests that TPS may not buffer the negative impact of lower SES on students' social-emotional competencies. However, it is important to note that the finding regarding interpersonal relationship competence was significant at the 5% level. Given the large sample size, it relatively easy to obtain this level of statistical significance. Therefore, the above findings should be interpreted with caution. Overall, more work is needed on exploration of the impact of TPS on students' social-emotional competencies across different combinations of family SES and student race/ethnicity subgroups. **Moderating Role of School Poverty**

The results indicated that after adjusting for student-level sociodemographic characteristics, positive associations between TPS and student self-control skills, interpersonal skills, and attentional focusing were stronger among students who attended schools with a relatively low concentration of students living in poverty. These findings are consistent with other findings suggesting that TPS has more impact on students from higher-resource families and schools. Nevertheless, although these relations were significant, the coefficients were small.

Limitations and Future Directions

The present study contributes to the literature by extending the conceptual framework for understanding the process by which teachers' perceptions of support ultimately result in stronger student outcomes with respect to SEL. Working with a large longitudinal data set enabled me to examine hypotheses regarding potential causal patterns. Nevertheless, several limitations should be noted. As with any analysis of a secondary data set, analyses are limited by the available variables. First, the ECLS-K:2011 dataset includes a subset of social-emotional competencies and leaves out several that are considered important predictors of academic outcomes. In particular, Jones and Bouffard (2012) conceptualize emotional processes as including a number of elements in addition to self-control, the construct available in this data set. Specifically, they also point to the importance of emotional knowledge and expression (e.g., self-awareness and self-management) as well as empathy and perspective-taking. Future studies should include assessments of other aspects of emotional processes in addition to self-control.

Another limitation is that the ECLS-K:2011 dataset included parent and student reports of students' social-emotional competencies for some but not all waves. Teachers were the only source of ratings on students' social-emotional competencies across all waves. To assess possible observer effects, I checked the correlations between the teacher and parent ratings in those waves where the latter were available and found that they were statistically significant at 1%, with t statistics ranging from 19.23 to 22.81. Although these findings afforded some evidence regarding the accuracy of the teachers' perceptions, in future studies, the model that I developed should be assessed using information regarding student social-emotional competencies from multiple perspectives (e.g., student, parent, and multiple teacher reports).

Attrition always presents a challenge to the collection of longitudinal data. Although the ECLS-K:2011 began with a representative sample of students and their schools, 28% of the students changed schools, and, according to the ECLS-K:2011 manual, approximately 10% of the students who transferred moved to a school that declined to participate, thus affecting the representativeness of the full analytic sample.

As for outcome variables, the TPS scale that I used is a one-factor construct and relatively brief, with only four items. Although the results of my CFA analysis indicated good internal reliability and structural validity, future studies should employ comprehensive and multidimensional measures of perceived organizational support to provide a more nuanced view of this complex construct. Furthermore, future studies can use qualitative methods to collect additional insightful and comprehensive perspectives of teachers' perceptions of school organizational support.

In studying the moderating role of family SES, I relied on a construct constructed within the ECLS-K:2011 dataset that included measures of parents' education and their occupational prestige as well as household income. Although occupational prestige has been commonly used as a component of family SES in many studies (e.g., Fujishiro & Gong, 2010), previous research on the predictors of social-emotional competence has relied almost exclusively on family income and parent education and has not included occupational prestige. Researchers wishing to investigate these structural dynamics should be mindful of their options with respect to this measure. The ECLS-K:2011 dataset also contains separate variables for parent education and household income, allowing future researchers to examine differences among these various indicators of SES in terms of the questions of interest, whether they are treated as continuous measures or categorical indicators of, for example, household poverty.

Implications for Educational Practice

The present findings of my study can inform educational practice in three important respects. First, they point to the importance of the institutional conditions that constitute teachers' workplaces. I found that when teachers perceived their workplace as generally supportive, their students had more highly development social-emotional competencies. Previous work on designing and implementing interventions to support students' SEL has tended to focus somewhat narrowly on promoting the social-emotional competencies of school staff and teachers as well as imparting techniques for supporting SEL in the classroom. The current findings suggest that it is critical to recognize the role of broader institutional factors such as a supportive organizational climate in supporting student social-emotional competencies. One benefit of taking a broader institutional perspective is that it enables the researcher to see the SEL-related intervention in relation to competing demands on teacher time and resources. If, for instance, teachers perceive a strong mandate to focus on academic skills, they may not feel adequately supported to engage deeply in the SEL intervention. It is also important that district leaders and administrators understand how their efforts to create a positive school organizational climate are actually perceived by teachers.

I also found that the association between teachers' perceptions of support and student social-emotional competence varied depending on student race/ethnicity, family SES and school poverty. In particular, this association was stronger for White students, students from high SES families, and those who attended schools with a low concentration of poverty. Although there are multiple possible explanations for this finding, one clear implication is that schools should develop culturally responsive and transformative SEL programs that account for the sociocultural strengths and values that children bring to the classroom as well as for the specific

challenges that some children face at school and in society at large. School psychologists can play a vital role in collaborating with school administrators and district teams to recognize and integrate diverse groups' cultural norms and family values into SEL programs. Teachers can collaborate with school psychologists, instructional coaches, and other staff to enhance their cultural awareness and incorporate both social justice education and culturally sustaining pedagogies with a robust focus on transformative SEL dimensions such as identity, agency, belonging, and engagement (Jagers et al., 2019).

The present findings also highlight how the contexts of family and community may help shape students' social-emotional competencies and reinforce the appropriateness of CASEL's updated definition of SEL, which emphasizes attaining educational equity through school-family-community partnerships to co-create meaningful SEL practices (Mahoney et al., 2020; Niemi, 2020). In this way, educators can build strong connections with families, learn about their cultural values, and collaborate with them where possible in aligning SEL strategies used at home and in school.

Conclusion

I have provided longitudinal evidence of a positive association between teacher perception of school organizational support (TPS) and student social-emotional competencies in elementary school. Additionally, I showed that these benefits vary considerably by area of social-emotional competence, as well as student grade, student race/ethnicity, family SES, and school poverty. In particular, the association between TPS and self-control skills was stronger among White students than Hispanic and Asian students. The association of TPS with interpersonal skills and inhibitory control was stronger for White students than Hispanic students. The positive association between TPS and student attentional focusing was stronger among White students than Black and Hispanic students. Additionally, students from high SES families scored higher on attentional focusing and self-control skills when their teacher perceived more school support than did students from low SES families. Finally, the positive association of TPS to student self-control skills, interpersonal skills, and attentional focusing was stronger among students who attended schools with a low concentration of students living in poverty. These findings highlight the important role of institutional support for teachers in enabling them to foster students' social-emotional competencies. The findings also suggest that further research is needed to identify the aspects of organizational support that are effective for teachers whose students are from marginalized communities.

References

Abraham-Cook, S. (2012). The prevalence and correlates of compassion fatigue, compassion satisfaction, and burnout among teachers working in high-poverty urban public schools [Doctoral dissertation, Seton Hall University]. Seton Hall University Dissertations and Theses (ETDs).

https://scholarship.shu.edu/dissertations/?utm_source=scholarship.shu.edu%2Fdissertations%2F1814&utm_medium=PDF&utm_campaign=PDFCoverPages

- Baran, B. E., Shanock, L. R., & Miller, L. R. (2012). Advancing organizational support theory into the twenty-first century world of work. *Journal of Business and Psychology*, 27(2), 123–147. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10869-011-9236-3
- Berndt, T. J., & Keefe, K. (1995). Friends' influence on adolescents' adjustment to school. *Child Development*, 66(5), 1312–1329. https://doi.org/10.2307/1131649
- Berliner, D. C. (2009). *Poverty and potential: Out-of-school factors and school success*. Boulder and Tempe: Education and the Public Interest Center & Education Policy Research Unit. http://epicpolicy.org/publication/poverty-and-potential
- Berry, J. W. (1997). Immigration, acculturation, and adaptation. *Applied Psychology: An International Review*, 46(1), 5–34. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-0597.1997.tb01087.x
- Berry, J. W., Phinney, J. S., Sam, D. L., & Vedder, P. (Eds.). (2006). Immigrant youth in cultural transition: Acculturation, identity, and adaptation across national contexts. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates Publishers. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780415963619
- Bierman, K. L., Coie, J. D., Dodge, K. A., Greenberg, M. T., Lochman, J. E., McMahon, R. J., & Pinderhughes, E. (2010). The effects of a multiyear universal social–emotional learning program: The role of student and school characteristics. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 78(2), 156–168. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0018607
- Bogler, R., & Nir, A. E. (2012). The importance of teachers' perceived organizational support to job satisfaction: What's empowerment got to do with it? *Journal of Educational Administration*. 50(3), 287–306. https://doi.org/10.1108/09578231211223310
- Brackett, M. A., Palomera, R., Mojsa-Kaja, J., Reyes, M. R., & Salovey, P. (2010). Emotionregulation ability, burnout, and job satisfaction among British secondary-school teachers. *Psychology in the Schools*, 47(4), 406–417. https://doi.org/10.1002/pits.20478
- Bradley, R. H., & Corwyn, R. F. (2002). Socioeconomic status and child development. Annual Review of Psychology, 53(1), 371–399. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.53.100901.135233
- Bronfenbrenner, U., & Morris, P. A. (1998). *The ecology of developmental processes*. Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9780511663949.003
- Bronfenbrenner, U. (1979). *The ecology of human development: Experiments by nature and design*. Harvard University Press.
- Buettner, C. K., Jeon, L., Hur, E., & Garcia, R. E. (2016). Teachers' social–emotional capacity: Factors associated with teachers' responsiveness and professional commitment. *Early Education and Development*, 27(7), 1018–1039. https://doi.org/10.1080/10409289.2016.1168227
- Bryk, A. S., & Raudenbush, S. W. (1988). Toward a more appropriate conceptualization of research on school effects: A three-level hierarchical linear model. *American Journal of Education*, 97(1), 65–108. https://doi.org/10.1086/443913
- Byrne, Z. S., & Hochwarter, W. A. (2006). I get by with a little help from my friends: The interaction of chronic pain and organizational support on performance. *Journal of*

Occupational Health Psychology, *11*(3), 215–227. https://doi.org/10.1037/1076-8998.11.3.215

- Catalano, R. F., Haggerty, K. P., Oesterle, S., Fleming, C. B., & Hawkins, J. D. (2004). The importance of bonding to school for healthy development: Findings from the Social Development Research Group. *Journal of School Health*, 74(7), 252–261. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1746-1561.2004.tb08281.x
- Chavez, D. V., Moran, V. R., Reid, S. L., & Lopez, M. (1997). Acculturative stress in children: A modification of the SAFE scale. *Hispanic Journal of Behavioral Sciences*, *19*(1), 34–44. https://doi.org/10.1177/07399863970191002
- Chan, W. Y., Lau, S., Nie, Y., Lim, S., & Hogan, D. (2008). Organizational and personal predictors of teacher commitment: The mediating role of teacher efficacy and identification with school. *American Educational Research Journal*, 45(3), 597–630. https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831208318259
- Celep, C., & Yilmazturk, O. E. (2012). The relationship among organizational trust, multidimensional organizational commitment and perceived organizational support in educational organizations. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 46, 5763–5776. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2012.06.512
- Cohen, S., & Wills, T. A. (1985). Stress, social support, and the buffering hypothesis. *Psychological Bulletin*, 98(2), 310–357. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.98.2.310
- Carlock, R. (2011). *Executive functions: A review of the literature to inform practice and policy*. The Harvard Center on the Developing Child.
- Collie, R. J., Shapka, J. D., & Perry, N. E. (2012). School climate and social–emotional learning: Predicting teacher stress, job satisfaction, and teaching efficacy. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 104(4), 1189–1204. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0029356
- Collaborative for Academic, Social, and Emotional Learning (2003). *Safe and sound: An educational leader's guide to evidence-based social and emotional learning programs.* Retrieved from https://casel.org/safe-and-sound-guide-to-sel-programs/
- Collaborative for Academic, Social, and Emotional Learning (2013). CASEL guide: Effective social and emotional learning programs: Preschool and elementary school edition. https://ed.buffalo.edu/content/dam/ed/alberti/docs/CASEL-Guide-SOCIAL-EMOTIONAL-LEARNING.pdf
- Collaborative for Academic, Social, and Emotional Learning (2015). *CASEL guide: Effective* social and emotional learning programs: Secondary school edition. https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5532b947e4b0edee99477d27/t/5d0948b6a78e0100 015f652f/1560889545559/CASEL+Secondary+Guide+2015.pdf
- Collaborative for Academic, Social, and Emotional Learning (2020). *CASEL's SEL framework: What are the core competence areas and where are they promoted?* https://casel.org/casel-sel-framework-11-2020/?view=tru
- Cooper, D. H., & Farran, D. C. (1988). Behavioral risk factors in kindergarten. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 3(1), 1-19. https://doi.org/10.1016/0885-2006(88)90026-9
- Darling-Hammond, L., & Friedlaender, D. (2008). Creating excellent and equitable schools. *Educational Leadership*, 65(8), 14–21. https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.473.3887&rep=rep1&type=pd f

- Denham, S. A., & Burton, R. (2003). Social and emotional prevention and intervention programming for preschoolers. Kluwer Academic/Plenum. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4615-0055-1
- Diener, E., Napa Scollon, C., & Lucas, R. E. (2009). The Evolving Concept of Subjective Well-Being: The Multifaceted Nature of Happiness. *Social Indicators Research Series*, 39, 67– 100. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-90-481-2354-4_4
- Dodge, K. A., & Pettit, G. S. (2003). A biopsychosocial model of the development of chronic conduct problems in adolescence. *Developmental Psychology*, 39(2), 349–371. https://doi.org/10.1037/0012-1649.39.2.349
- Domitrovich, C. E., Durlak, J. A., Staley, K. C., & Weissberg, R. P. (2017). Social-emotional competence: An essential factor for promoting positive adjustment and reducing risk in school children. *Child Development*, 88(2), 408–416. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdev.12739
- Durlak, J. A., Domitrovich, C. E., Weissberg, R. P., & Gullotta, T. P. (Eds.) (2015). *Handbook of social and emotional learning: Research and practice*. Guilford Press.
- Durlak, J. A., Weissberg, R. P., Dymnicki, A. B., Taylor, R. D., & Schellinger, K. B. (2011). The impact of enhancing students' social and emotional learning: A meta-analysis of schoolbased universal interventions. *Child Development*, 82(1), 405–432. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2010.01564.x
- Dusenbury, L., Calin, S., Domitrovich, C., & Weissberg, R. P. (2015, October). What Does Evidence-Based Instruction in Social and Emotional Learning Actually Look Like in Practice? A Brief on Findings from CASEL's Program Reviews. Collaborative for Academic, Social, and Emotional Learning. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED574862.pdf
- Eisenberger, R., Huntington, R., Hutchison, S., & Sowa, D. (1986). Perceived organizational support. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *71*(3), 500–507. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.71.3.500
- Eisenberg, N., Valiente, C., & Eggum, N. D. (2010). Self-regulation and school readiness. *Early Education and Development*, 21(5), 681–698. https://doi.org/10.1080/10409289.2010.497451
- Erdogan, B., Kraimer, M., & Liden, R. (2004). Work value congruence and intrinsic career success: The compensatory roles of leader-member exchange and perceived organizational support. *Personnel Psychology*, 57(2), 305–332. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-6570.2004.tb02493.x
- Elsaesser, C., Gorman-Smith, D., & Henry, D. (2013). The role of the school environment in relational aggression and victimization. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, *42*(2), 235–249. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-012-9839-7
- Finn, J. D., & Servoss, T. J. (2015). Security measures and discipline in American high schools. In D. J. Losen (Ed.), Closing the school discipline gap: Equitable remedies for excessive exclusion (pp. 44–58). Teachers College Press.
- Friedlmeier, W., Corapci, F., & Cole, P. M. (2011). Emotion socialization in cross-cultural perspective. Social and personality psychology compass, 5(7), 410–427. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-9004.2011.00362.x
- Fujishiro, K., Xu, J., & Gong, F. (2010). What does "occupation" represent as an indicator of socioeconomic status? Exploring occupational prestige and health. *Social science & medicine*, 71(12), 2100–2107. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2010.09.026

- Fuller, J., Barnett, T., Hester, K., & Relyea, C. (2003). A social identity perspective on the relationship between perceived organizational support and organizational commitment. *Journal of Social Psychology*, 143(6), 789–791. https://doi.org/10.1080/00224540309600432
- Fuller-Rowell, T. E., Cogburn, C. D., Brodish, A. B., Peck, S. C., Malanchuk, O., & Eccles, J. S. (2012). Racial discrimination and substance use: Longitudinal associations and identity moderators. *Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, 35(6), 581–590. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10865-011-9388-7
- Gallup. (2014). State of American Schools. http://www.gallup.com/services/178709/state-america-schools-report.aspx.
- Gil, A., Vega, W., & Dimas, J. (1994). Acculturative stress and personal adjustment among Hispanic adolescent boys. *Journal of Community Psychology*, 22(1), 43–54. https://doi.org/10.1002/1520-6629(199401)22:1%3C43::aidjcop2290220106%3E3.0.co;2-t
- Gil, A., Wagner, E., & Vega, W. (2000). Acculturation, familism, and alcohol use among Latino adolescent males: Longitudinal relations. *Journal of Community Psychology*, 28(4), 443– 458. https://doi.org/10.1002/1520-6629(200007)28:4%3C443::aid-jcop6%3E3.0.co;2-a
- Greenberg, M. T., Weissberg, R. P., O'Brien, M. U., Zins, J. E., Fredericks, L., Resnik, H., & Elias, M. J. (2003). Enhancing school-based prevention and youth development through coordinated social, emotional, and academic learning. *American Psychologist*, 58(6-7), 466–474. https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066x.58.6-7.466
- Greenberg, M. T., Brown, J. L., & Abenavoli, R. M. (2016, September). *Teacher stress and health: Effects on teachers, students, and schools.* Edna Bennett Pierce Prevention Research Center, Pennsylvania State University and Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. https://www.rwjf.org/content/dam/farm/reports/issue_briefs/2016/rwjf430428
- Greene, M., Way, N., & Pahl, K. (2006). Trajectories of perceived adult and peer discrimination among Black, Latino, and Asian American adolescents: Patterns and psychological correlates. *Developmental Psychology*, 42(2), 218–238. https://doi.org/10.1037/0012-1649.42.2.218
- Gregory, A., & Fergus, E. (2017). Social and emotional learning and equity in school discipline. *The Future of Children*, 27(1), 117–136. https://doi.org/10.1353/foc.2017.0006
- Gresham, F. M., & Elliott, S. N. (1990). *Social Skills Rating System: Manual*. American guidance service. https://doi.org/10.1037/t10269-000
- Hough, H., Kalogrides, D., & Loeb, S. (2017, March). Using Surveys of Students' Social-Emotional Learning and School Climate for Accountability and Continuous Improvement. Policy Analysis for California Education, PACE. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED574847.pdf
- Hurwich- Reiss, E., & Gudiño, Omar G. (2016). Acculturation stress and conduct problems among Latino adolescents: The impact of family factors. *Journal of Latina/o Psychology*, 4(4), 218–231. https://doi.org/10.1037/lat0000052
- Ilies, R., Dimotakis, N., & De Pater, I. E. (2010). Psychological and physiological reactions to high workloads: Implications for well-being. *Personnel Psychology*, 63(2), 407–436. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-6570.2010.01175.x
- Jawahar, I., Stone, T., & Kisamore, J. (2007). Role conflict and burnout: The direct and moderating effects of political skill and perceived organizational support on burnout

dimensions. *International Journal of Stress Management*, *14*(2), 142–159. https://doi.org/10.1037/1072-5245.14.2.142

- Jagers, R. J., Rivas-Drake, D., & Borowski, T. (2018, November). Equity & social and emotional learning: A cultural analysis [Frameworks Briefs, Special Issues Series]. Establishing Practical Social-Emotional Competence Assessments Work Group. https://measuringsel.casel.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/Frameworks-Equity.pdf
- Jagers, R. J., Rivas-Drake, D., & Williams, B. (2019). Transformative social and emotional learning (SEL): Toward SEL in service of educational equity and excellence. *Educational Psychologist*, 54(3), 162–184. https://doi.org/10.1080/00461520.2019.1623032
- Jagers, R. J., Skoog-Hoffman, A., Barthelus, B., & Schlund, J. (2021). Transformative social emotional learning: In pursuit of educational equity and excellence. *American Educator*, 45(2), 12–17. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1304336.pdf
- Jennings, P. A., & Greenberg, M. T. (2009). The prosocial classroom: Teacher social and emotional competence in relation to student and classroom outcomes. *Review of Educational Research*, 79(1), 491–525. https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654308325693
- Jones, S., Bailey, R., Brush, K., & Kahn, J. (2018, March). *Preparing for effective SEL implementation*. Harvard Graduate School of Education Easel Lab. *https://www.selconnection.com/images/Preparing-for-Effective-SEL-Implementation.pdf*
- Jones, S. M., & Bouffard, S. M. (2012). Social and emotional learning in schools: From programs to strategies and commentaries [Social Policy Report], *Society for Research in Child Development*, *26*(4), 1–33. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.2379-3988.2012.tb00073.x
- Jones, S. M., Bouffard, S. M., & Weissbourd, R. (2013). Educators' social and emotional skills vital to learning. *Phi Delta Kappan*, 94(8), 62–65. https://doi.org/10.1177/003172171309400815
- Johnson, S. M., & Birkeland, S. E. (2003). Pursuing a "sense of success": New teachers explain their career decisions. *American Educational Research Journal*, 40(3), 581–617. https://doi.org/10.3102/00028312040003581
- Johnson, S. M., Kraft, M. A., & Papay, J. P. (2012). How context matters in high-need schools: The effects of teachers' working conditions on their professional satisfaction and their students' achievement. *Teachers College Record*, 114(10), 1–39. https://doi.org/10.1177/016146811211401004
- Johnson, S. M., Reinhorn, S. K., Charner-Laird, M., Kraft, M. A., Ng, M., & Papay, J. P. (2014). Ready to lead, but how? Teachers' experiences in high-poverty urban schools. *Teachers College Record* (1970), 116(10), 1–50. https://doi.org/10.1177/016146811411601005
- Jukes, M. C., Mgonda, N. L., Tibenda, J. J., Gabrieli, P., Jeremiah, G., Betts, K. L., ... & Bub, K. L. (2021). Building an assessment of community-defined social-emotional competencies from the ground up in Tanzania. *Child Development*, 92(6), e1095–e1109. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdev.13673
- Karoly, P. (1993). Mechanisms of self-regulation: A systems view. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 44(1), 23–52. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ps.44.020193.000323
- Keller, H. (2012). Autonomy and relatedness revisited: Cultural manifestations of universal human needs. *Child Development Perspectives*, 6(1), 12–18. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1750-8606.2011.00208.x
- Kraus, M. W., Piff, P. K., Mendoza-Denton, R., Rheinschmidt, M. L., & Keltner, D. (2012). Social class, solipsism, and contextualism: How the rich are different from the poor. *Psychological Review*, 119(3), 546–572. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0028756

- Kurtessis, J. N., Eisenberger, R., Ford, M. T., Buffardi, L. C., Stewart, K. A., & Adis, C. S. (2017). Perceived organizational support: A meta-analytic evaluation of organizational support theory. *Journal of Management*, 43(6), 1854–1884. https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206315575554
- Ladd, G. W., Birch, S. H., & Buhs, E. S. (1999). Children's social and scholastic lives in kindergarten: Related spheres of influence? *Child Development*, 70(6), 1373–1400. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8624.00101
- Mahoney, J. L., Weissberg, R. P., Greenberg, M. T., Dusenbury, L., Jagers, R. J., Niemi, K., ... & Yoder, N. (2020). Systemic social and emotional learning: Promoting educational success for all preschool to high school students. *American Psychologist*, 76(7), 1128–1142. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/amp0000701
- Maurer, M., Brackett, M. A., & Plain, F. (2004). *Emotional literacy in the middle school: A 6-step program to promote social emotional and academic learning*. National Professional Resources Inc. Dude Publishing.
- McClelland, M. M., Acock, A. C., & Morrison, F. J. (2006). The impact of kindergarten learning-related skills on academic trajectories at the end of elementary school. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 21(4), 471–490. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecresq.2006.09.003
- McClelland, M. M., Morrison, F. J., & Holmes, D. L. (2000). Children at risk for early academic problems: The role of learning-related social skills. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 15(3), 307–329. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0885-2006(00)00069-7
- McCoy, D. C., Roy, A. L., & Sirkman, G. M. (2013). Neighborhood crime and school climate as predictors of elementary school academic quality: A cross-lagged panel analysis. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, 52(1–2), 128–140. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10464-013-9583-5
- Meyer-Adams, N., & Conner, B. T. (2008). School violence: Bullying behaviors and the psychosocial school environment in middle schools. *Children & Schools*, *30*(4), 211–221. https://doi.org/10.1093/cs/30.4.211
- National School Climate Council. (2007). The School Climate Challenge: Narrowing the gap between school climate research and school climate policy, practice guidelines and teacher education policy. http://www.schoolclimate.org/climate/advocacy.php
- Nucci, L. (2017). Character: A multi-faceted developmental system. *Journal of Character Education*, 13(1), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdep.12313
- Niwa, E. Y., Way, N., & Hughes, D. L. (2014). Trajectories of ethnic-racial discrimination among ethnically diverse early adolescents: Associations with psychological and social adjustment. *Child Development*, 85(6), 2339–2354. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdev.12310
- Oakes, J. M. (2004). The (mis) estimation of neighborhood effects: causal inference for a practicable social epidemiology. *Social Science & Medicine*, 58(10), 1929–1952. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2003.08.004
- Oberle, E., Domitrovich, C. E., Meyers, D. C., & Weissberg, R. P. (2016). Establishing systemic social and emotional learning approaches in schools: A framework for schoolwide implementation. *Cambridge Journal of Education*, 46(3), 277–297. https://doi.org/10.1080/0305764x.2015.1125450
- Ozier, E. M., Taylor, V. J., & Murphy, M. C. (2019). The cognitive effects of experiencing and observing subtle racial discrimination. *Journal of Social Issues*, 75(4), 1087-1115. https://doi.org/10.1111/josi.12349

- Putnam, S.P., and Rothbart, M.K. (2006). Development of Short and Very Short Forms of the Children's Behavior Questionnaire. *Journal of Personality Assessment*, 87(1), 103–113. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15327752jpa8701_09
- Rabe-Hesketh, S., & Skrondal, A. (2008). *Mulilevel and longitudinal modeling using Stata* (2nd Ed.). Stata Press.
- Rasbash, J., & Goldstein, H. (1994). Efficient analysis of mixed hierarchical and cross-classified random structures using a multilevel model. *Journal of Educational and Behavioral Statistics*, 19(4), 337–350. https://doi.org/10.2307/1165397
- Raval, V. V., & Walker, B. L. (2019). Unpacking 'culture': Caregiver socialization of emotion and child functioning in diverse families. *Developmental Review*, 51, 146–174. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dr.2018.11.001
- Raver, C. C., Garner, P. W., & Smith-Donald, R. (2007). The roles of emotion regulation and emotion knowledge for children's academic readiness: Are the links causal? In R. C. Pianta, M. J. Cox, & K. L. Snow (Eds.), *School readiness and the transition to kindergarten in the era of accountability* (p. 121–147). Paul H Brookes Publishing.
- Rhoades, L., & Eisenberger, R. (2002). Perceived organizational support: a review of the literature. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 87(4), 698–714. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.87.4.698
- Roeser, R. W., Skinner, E., Beers, J., & Jennings, P.A. (2012). Mindfulness training and teachers' professional development: An emerging area of research and practice. *Child Development Perspectives*, 6(2), 167–173. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1750-8606.2012.00238.x
- Romero, A. J., & Roberts, R. E. (2003). Stress within a bicultural context for adolescents of Mexican descent. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 9(2), 171–184. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/1099-9809.9.2.171
- Simonds, J., & Rothbart, M. K. (2005). *Temperament in Middle Childhood Questionnaire* (*TMCQ*) [Database record]. APA PsycTests. https://doi.org/10.1037/t70081-000
- Schussler, D. L., Stooksberry, L. M., & Bercaw, L. A. (2010). Understanding teacher candidate dispositions: Reflecting to build self-awareness. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 61(4), 350–363. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022487110371377
- Schussler, D. L., Jennings, P. A., Sharp, J. E., & Frank, J. L. (2015). Improving teacher awareness and wellbeing through CARE: A qualitative analysis of the underlying mechanisms. *Mindfulness*, 7(1), 130–142. http://doi.org/10.1007/s12671-015-0422
- Simmons, D. N., Brackett, M. A., & Adler, N. (2018). Applying an equity lens to social, emotional, and academic development [Issue Brief]. University Park, PA: Edna Bennett Pierce Prevention Research Center, Pennsylvania State University. https://www.rwjf.org/en/library/research/2018/06/applying-an-equity-lens-to-socialemotional-and-academic-development.html
- Sirin, S., Ryce, P., Gupta, T., & Rogers-Sirin, L. (2013). The role of acculturative stress on mental health symptoms for immigrant adolescents: A longitudinal investigation. *Developmental Psychology*, 49(4), 736–748. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0028398
- Smith-Donald, R., Raver, C., Hayes, T., & Richardson, B. (2007). Preliminary construct and concurrent validity of the Preschool Self-regulation Assessment (PSRA) for field-based research. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 22(2), 73–187. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecresq.2007.01.002

- Snijders, T. A., & Bosker, R. J. (2011). *Multilevel analysis: An introduction to basic and advanced multilevel modeling*. Sage.
- Suárez-Orozco, C., & Suárez-Orozco, M. M. (2001). *Children of immigration*. Harvard University Press.
- Taylor, R. D., Oberle, E., Durlak, J. A., & Weissberg, R. P. (2017). Promoting positive youth development through school-based social and emotional learning interventions: A metaanalysis of follow-up effects. *Child Development*, 88(4), 1156–1171. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdev.12864
- Tenenbaum, H. R., & Ruck, M. D. (2007). Are teachers' expectations different for racial minority than for European American students? A meta-analysis. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 99(2), 253–273. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0663.99.2.253
- Thapa, A., Cohen, J., Guffey, S., & Higgins-D'Alessandro, A. (2013). A review of school climate research. *Review of Educational Research*, *83*(3), 357–385. https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654313483907
- Tourangeau, K., Nord, C., Lê, T., Wallner-Allen, K., Vaden-Kiernan, N., Blaker, L., & Najarian, M. (2015). Early Childhood Longitudinal Study, Kindergarten Class of 2010–11 (ECLS-K:2011): User's Manual for the ECLS-K:2011 Kindergarten–First Grade Data [Data file and electronic codebook, public version]. National Center for Education Statistics https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2015/2015078.pdf
- Tourangeau, K., Nord, C., Lê, T., Wallner-Allen, K., Vaden-Kiernan, N., Blaker, L., & Najarian, M. (2019). Early Childhood Longitudinal Study, Kindergarten Class of 2010–11 (ECLS-K:2011): User's Manual for the ECLS-K:2011 Kindergarten–Fifth Grade Data [Data file and electronic codebook, public version]. National Center for Education Statistics https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2019/2019051.pdf
- Urhahne, D., & Wijnia, L. (2021). A review on the accuracy of teacher judgments. *Educational Research Review*, *32*, Article 100374. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.edurev.2020.100374
- VanBergeijk, E. O., & Sarmiento, T. L. (2006). The consequences of reporting child maltreatment: Are school personnel at risk for secondary traumatic stress? *Brief Treatment and Crisis Intervention*, 6(1), 79–98. https://doi.org/10.1093/brieftreatment/mhj003
- Yen, C. J., Konold, T. R., & McDermott, P. A. (2004). Does learning behavior augment cognitive ability as an indicator of academic achievement? *Journal of School Psychology*, 42(2), 157–169. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsp.2003.12.001
- Yoshikawa, H., Aber, J. L., & Beardslee, W. R. (2012). The effects of poverty on the mental, emotional, and behavioral health of children and youth: Implications for prevention. *American Psychologist*, 67(4), 272–284. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0028015
- Wallace Jr, J. M., Goodkind, S., Wallace, C. M., & Bachman, J. G. (2008). Racial, ethnic, and gender differences in school discipline among US high school students: 1991-2005. *The Negro Educational Review*, 59(1–2), 47–62. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2678799/
- Wang, M. T., & Degol, J. L. (2016). School climate: A review of the construct, measurement, and impact on student outcomes. *Educational Psychology Review*, 28(2), 315–352. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10648-015-9319-1
- West, M. R., Pier, L., Fricke, H., Hough, H., Loeb, S., Meyer, R. H., & Rice, A. B. (2020). Trends in student social-emotional learning: Evidence from the first large-scale panel

student survey. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 42(2), 279-303. https://doi.org/10.3102/0162373720912236

- Yen, C. J., Konold, T. R., & McDermott, P. A. (2004). Does learning behavior augment cognitive ability as an indicator of academic achievement? *Journal of School Psychology*, 42(2), 157–169. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsp.2003.12.001
- Yoshikawa, H., Aber, J. L., & Beardslee, W. R. (2012). The effects of poverty on the mental, emotional, and behavioral health of children and youth: Implications for prevention. *American Psychologist*, 67(4), 272–284. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0028015
- Zelazo, P.D. (2006). The Dimensional Change Card Sort (DCCS): A method of assessing executive function in children. *Nature Protocols*, 1(1), 297–301. https://doi.org/10.1038/nprot.2006.46
- Zelazo, P. D., Anderson, J. E., Richler, J., Wallner-Allen, K., Beaumont, J. L., & Weintraub, S. (2013). II. NIH Toolbox Cognition Battery (CB): Measuring executive function and attention. *Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development*, 78(4), 16–33. https://doi.org/10.1111/mono.12032
- Zins, J. E., Weissberg, R. P., Wang, M. C., & Walberg, H. J. (Eds.). (2004). *Building academic success on social and emotional learning: What does the research say?* Teachers College Press.

Fit Indices for the Teacher Perceived Organization Support across Different Waves from Confirmatory Factor Analyses (Maximum Likelihood Robust)

<u>.</u>	N	X ²	df	CFI	TLI	SRMR	RMSEA
1 st grade	13,529	753.91*	2	0.98	0.94	0.02	0.16
2 nd grade	12,692	1145.12*	5	0.98	0.97	0.01	0.13
3 rd grade	12,045	77.29*	2	1.00	0.99	0.01	0.06
4 th grade	11,191	249.89*	2	0.99	0.97	0.02	0.10
5 th grade	10,505	209.69*	2	0.99	0.96	0.02	0.10

Note. CFI = Comparative Fit Index; TLI= Tucker-Lewis Index; SRMR = Standardized Root Mean- Square Residual; RMSEA= Root Mean-Square Error of Approximation. Models were tested on full sample. The bifactor model did not converge.

**p* < .001.

	1st grade	2nd grade	3rd grade	4th grade	5th grade
	% or M (SD)	M (SD)	M (SD)	M (SD)	M (SD)
Student/school Characteristics	· · ·		· · ·	· · ·	
Male	51.22				
White, non-Hispanic	46.81				
Black, non-Hispanic	13.21				
Hispanic	25.33				
Asian, non-Hispanic	8.51				
Other race/ethnicity	6.12				
Family SES	- 0.09 (.78)				
School poverty	51.47 (27.92)				
School diversity	48.8 (30.0)				
Students Outcomes					
Executive functioning					
Cognitive flexibility (Cognitive test)		6.69 (1.35)	7.19 (1.11)	7.62 (.98)	7.99 (.95)
Inhibitory control (Cognitive test)				7.97 (1.00)	8.42 (.88)
Attentional focusing (Teacher report)	3.57 (.86)	3.49 (1.12)	3.49 (1.12)	3.53 (1.12)	3.61 (1.09)
Inhibitory control (Teacher report)	3.71 (.86)	3.68 (.84)	3.70 (.83)	3.74 (.82)	3.81 (.81)
Interpersonal skills (Teacher report)	3.14 (.66)	3.12 (.66)	3.13 (.66)	3.12 (.65)	3.13 (.65)
Self-control skills (Teacher report)	3.21 (.62)	3.22 (.63)	3.26 (.62)	3.28 (.61)	3.31 (.61)
Predictor variable					
Teacher perceived support (TPS)	3.9 (65)	3.88 (.64)	3.94 (.66)	4.03 (.63)	4.04 (.62)

41

Descriptive Statistics for Study Participants

Note. School poverty is measured by percentage of students eligible of free/reduced lunch; School diversity was measured by percentage of minority students in the school. TR refers to teacher rating; CT refers to cognitive test.

Table 3							
Descriptive	Statistics fo	r Social-E	Emotional	Competencie	s by Ra	ce/Ethnicit	v

	Self-control	Interpersonal	Attentional	Inhibitory	Cognitive	Inhibitory
	(TR)	skills (TR)	focusing	control (TR)	flexibility (CT)	control (CT)
			(TR)			
	M (SD)	M (SD)	M (SD)	M (SD)	M (SD)	M (SD)
White, non-		3.17 (0.65)	3.57 (1.05)	3.76 (.84)	7.44 (1.11)	8.27 (.89)
Hispanic	3.29 (.60)					
Black, non-		3.12 (0.64)	3.49 (1.07)	3.71 (.81)	7.22 (1.23)	8.06 (1.00)
Hispanic	3.26 (.60)					
Hispanic	3.4 (.55)	3.2 (0.63)	3.92 (.95)	3.97 (.77)	7.52 (1.20)	8.5 (.92)
Asian, non-		2.9 (0.68)	3.21 (1.05)	3.43 (.85)	6.91 (1.50)	7.82 (1.16)
Hispanic	2.98 (.98)					
Other		2.9 (0.68)	3.57 (1.08)	3.74 (.83)	7.44 (1.21)	8.32 (0.93)
race/ethnicity	3.25 (.62)					

Note. TR refers to teacher rating; CT refers to cognitive test.

43

			Means,	, Overall,	Within	and Bet	ween St	udent	Standa	ard D	eviatio	ns			
	Se	lf-	Interpe	ersonal	Inh	ibitory	Atten	tional	Inhib	itory	Cog	nitive	Teach	er Perce	eived
	Con	trol	relatio	onship	сс	ntrol	focu	ising	cont	rol	flex	ibility		Support	
	(T	R)	(T)	R)	(TR)	(T	R)	(C'	T)	(0	CT)			
	Μ	SD	Μ	SD	Μ	SD	Μ	SD	Μ	SD	Μ	SD	Μ		SD
Overall	3.25	.62	3.13	.66	3.72	.84	3.54	1.06	8.19	.97	7.33	1.22	3.95	5	.64
Within		.39		.42		.49		.62		.50		.82			.51
Between		.50		.52		.70		.87		.85		.96			.43
			Means	, Overall	, Within	and Be	tween S	chool S	Standa	rd De	viatio	ns			
	Sel	f-	Interper	sonal	Inhibi	tory	Attent	ional	In	hibitoı	у	Cogn	itive	Teac	cher
	Con	trol	relatior	nship	cont	rol	focus	sing	С	ontrol		flexit	oility	Perce	eived
	(TI	R)	(TR	R)	(TF	R)	(TI	R)		(CT)		(C	T)	Sup	port
	Μ	SD	Μ	SD	Μ	SD	Μ	SD	N	I S	D	Μ	SD	Μ	SD
Overall	3.24	.62	3.13	.66	3.72	.84	3.54	1.06	8.1	8 .9	97	7.33	1.22	3.95	.64
Within		.57		.61		.78		.98		3.	35		1.11		.54
Between		.45		.47		.60		.81			30		.99		.49

Means and Standard Deviations of Time-Varying Variables

Note. TR refers to teacher rating; CT refers to cognitive test.

Correlation Matrix Among Study Variables (Wave 1)

Variables	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
1. TPS	1.00							
2. Interpersonal skills	.12*	1.00						
3. Self-control	.09*	.80*	1.00					
4. Inhibitory control	.10*	.64*	.67*	1.00				
5. Attentional focusing	.10*	.55*	.53*	.77*	1.00			
6. Family SES	.15*	.14*	.15*	.15*	.19*	1.00		
7. School poverty	21*	08*	10*	08*	09*	53*	1.00	
8. School diversity	20*	08*	09*	05*	03*	37*	.57*	1.00

Note. Measures of social-emotional competencies were derived from teacher ratings. *p < .001.

Correlations Among Study Variables (Wave 5)

Variables	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
1. TPS	1.00									
2. Interpersonal skills (TR)	.12*	1.00								
3 Self-control (TR)	.11*	.80*	1.00							
4. Inhibitory control (TR)	.10*	.63*	.68*	1.00						
5. Attentional focusing (TR)	.09*	.59*	.60*	.76*	1.00					
6. Cognitive flexibility (CT)	.04*	.12*	.12*	.15*	.21*	1.00				
7. Inhibitory control (CT)	.03**	.10*	.11*	.12*	.17*	.50*	1.00			
8. Family SES	.14*	.15*	.15*	.15*	.18*	.17*	.17*	1.00		
9. School poverty	20*	08*	12*	10*	10*	14*	16*	57*	1.00	
10. School diversity	17*	07*	10*	08*	06*	10*	09*	38*	.61*	1.00

Note. TR refers to teacher rating; CT refers to cognitive test.

* p < .001.

				Self-Control			
Variables	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3	Model 4-1	Model 4-2	Model 4-3	Model 4-4
Fixed Effects							
Grade	2.10***	1.86***	1.87***	1.85***	1.87***	1.87***	1.87***
Teacher Perceived Support (TPS)		8.50***	7.96***	7.97**	7.99***	8.94***	8.08***
Family SES			10.40***	10.40***	10.38***	10.41***	10.39***
Child race/ethnicity (White as a reference							
group)							
Black			-21.49***	-21.49***	-21.50***	-21.29***	-21.55***
Hispanic			7.28***	7.28***	7.25***	7.26***	7.25***
Asian			12.06***	12.08***	12.06***	12.18***	12.07***
Other race/ethnicity			-1.23	-1.26	-1.23	-1.12	-1.21
Male (vs. female)			-24.62***	-24.62***	-24.62***	-24.62***	-24.62***
School poverty			0.02	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03
School diversity			-0.07***	-0.07***	-0.07***	-0.07***	-0.06***
$TPS \times Grade$.54**			
TPS \times Family SES					.58		
TPS \times Child race/ethnicity							
TPS × Black						-0.27	
$TPS \times Hispanic$						-2.71***	
$TPS \times Asian$						-3.82***	
TPS \times Other race/ethnicity						1.69	
TPS \times School poverty							-0.03**
TPS \times School diversity							
Intercept	324.6X***	324.7***	373.36***	337.31***	337.33***	337.27***	337.24***
Random Effect							
Level 1 (within the students)	45.73	44.5	44.57	44.57	44.57	44.57	44.57
Level 2 (between students within school)	41.51	40.6	37.37	37.37	37.38	37.37	37.38
Level 3 (between school)	13.66	12.2	10.29	10.28	10.28	10.27	10.27
Model fit statistics							
2-log likelihood	-43935.094	-43658.558	-294559.58	-294556.96	-294558.75	-294550.12	-294556.4
Chi-square	14492.32 ***	14407.12 ***	11759.61***	11758.14***	11760.33***	11742.61***	11757.93***
N	54,682	54,682	54,682	54,682	54,682	54,682	54,682

Table 7 Crossed Random Effect Models for Students' Self-Control Skills

Note. To facilitate interpretation of the coefficients, the response variable was multiplied by 100. *** p < 0.001, ** p < 0.05, *p < 0.1.

Crossed Random Effect Models for Students' Interpersonal Skills

	Interpersonal Skills							
Variables	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3	Model 4-1	Model 4-2	Model 4-3	Model 4-4	
Fixed Effects								
Grade	-0.34***	-0.70***	-0.68***	-0.69***	-0.68***	-0.69***	-0.69***	
Teacher Perceived Support (TPS)		10.21***	9.68***	9.68***	9.72***	10.36***	9.81***	
Family SES			12.92***	12.92***	12.90***	12.93***	12.91***	
Child race/ethnicity (White as a reference								
group)								
Black			-19.29***	-19.29***	-19.31***	-19.19***	-19.36***	
Hispanic			4.83***	4.84***	4.80***	4.80***	4.80***	
Asian			3.81**	3.81**	3.80**	3.87**	3.81**	
Other race/ethnicity			-1.41	-1.43	-1.42	-1.34	-1.39	
Male (vs. female)			-30.23***	-30.24***	-30.24***	-30.23***	-30.24***	
School poverty			0.08^{***}	0.08***	0.08^{***}	0.08^{***}	0.08***	
School diversity			-0.02	-0.02	-0.02	-0.02	-0.02	
$TPS \times Grade$				0.38				
TPS \times Family SES					0.84*			
TPS \times Child race/ethnicity								
$TPS \times Black$						-0.45		
TPS \times Hispanic						-2.12**		
$TPS \times Asian$						-1.15		
TPS \times Other race/ethnicity						0.93		
TPS \times School poverty							-0.04***	
TPS \times School diversity								
Intercept	312.04***	312.11***	328.59***	328.56***	328.54***	328.54***	328.46***	
Random Effect								
Level 1 (within the students)	48.81	48.50	48.51	48.52	48.52	48.52	48.52	
Level 2 (between students within school)	42.16	42.10	37.92	37.92	37.93	37.92	37.93	
Level 3 (between school)	12.69	11.92	10.74	10.74	10.73	10.72	10.72	
Model fit statistics								
2-log likelihood	-299889.25	-299552.4	-298510.94	-298509.84	-298509.47	-298507.59	-298507.35	
Chi-square	12974.33***	12904.42***	10135.73 ***	10134.87 ***	10137.63***	10122.17***	10132.02***	
Ν	54,682	54,682	54,682	54,682	54,682	54,682	54,682	

Note. To facilitate interpretation of the coefficients, the response variable was multiplied by 100. *** p < 0.001, ** p < 0.05, *p < 0.1.

47

Crossed Random Effect Models for Students' Inhibitory Control Skills Based on the Teacher Report

	Inhibitory Control-Teacher report									
Variables	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3	Model 4-1	Model 4-2	Model 4-3	Model 4-4			
Fixed Effects										
Grade	2.26***	1.87***	1.91***	1.90***	1.91***	1.90***	1.91***			
Teacher Perceived Support (TPS)		10.79***	10.16***	10.17***	10.21***	11.25***	10.25***			
Family SES			16.56***	16.56***	16.54***	16.54***	16.55***			
Child race/ethnicity (White as a reference group)										
Black			- 20.77***	- 20.77***	- 20.79***	- 20.84***	- 20.82***			
Hispanic			8.89***	8.89***	8.85***	8.83***	8.86***			
Asian			22.54***	22.54***	22.53***	22.62***	22.53***			
Other race/ethnicity			2.16	2.13	2.16	2.32	2.18			
Male (vs. female)			-49.83***	-49.84***	-49.84***	-49.84***	-49.84***			
School poverty			0.13***	0.13***	0.13***	0.13***	0.13***			
School diversity			-0.08***	-0.08***	-0.08***	-0.08***	-0.08***			
$TPS \times Grade$				0.45						
$TPS \times Family SES$					0.87					
TPS \times Child race/ethnicity										
$TPS \times Black$						-2.20				
TPS \times Hispanic						-2.86***				
$TPS \times Asian$						-1.79				
TPS \times Other race/ethnicity						2.11				
TPS \times School poverty							-0.03			
TPS \times School diversity										
Intercept	371.07***	371.25***	395.13***	395.10***	395.08***	395.05***	395.04***			
Random Effect										
Level 1 (within the students)	56.68	56.38	56.44	56.41	56.41	56.41	56.41			
Level 2 (between students within school)	60.24	60.22	52.83	52.83	52.83	52.82	52.82			
Level3 (between school)	13.35	12.52	10.74	10.74	10.73	10.69	10.72			
Model fit statistics										
2-log likelihood	-317177.9	-316897.53	-315459.05	-315457.93	-315457.88	-315453.39	-315457.76			
Chi-square	19467.01***	19526.85***	14905.13***	14903.45***	14905.12***	14891.10***	14903.88***			
N	55,943	55,943	55,943	55,943	55,943	55,943	55,943			

Note. In order to easier interpretation of coefficient, the response variable was multiplied by 100. *** p < 0.001, ** p < 0.05, *p < 0.1.

Crossed Random Effect Models for Students' Attentional Focusing Skills Based on the Teacher Report

	Attentional Focusing-Teacher report							
Variables	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3	Model 4-1	Model 4-2	Model 4-3	Model 4-4	
Fixed Effects								
Grade	0.70***	0.29	0.35	0.34	0.35	0.34	0.35	
Teacher Perceived Support (TPS)		11.28***	10.51***	10.52***	10.63***	12.27***	10.66*	
Family SES			27.42***	27.42***	27.37***	27.41***	27.39*	
Child race/ethnicity (White as a reference group)								
Black			- 22.99***	- 22.99***	- 23.04***	- 23.37***	- 23.09*	
Hispanic			6.89***	6.90***	6.78***	6.94***	6.84*	
Asian			31.98***	31.99***	31.97***	32.14***	31.98*	
Other race/ethnicity			2.12	2.08	2.13	2.26	2.16	
Male (vs. female)			-53.73***	-53.74***	-53.76***	-53.74***	-53.74*	
School poverty			0.19***	0.19***	0.19***	0.19***	0.19*	
School diversity			0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01	
TPS \times Grade				0.67*				
TPS \times Family SES					2.38***			
TPS \times Child race/ethnicity								
$TPS \times Black$						-5.39***		
TPS \times Hispanic						-3.13**		
$TPS \times Asian$						-1.96		
TPS \times Other race/ethnicity						-1.27		
TPS \times School poverty							-0.04**	
TPS \times School diversity								
Intercept	352.48***	352.65***	378.71***	378.65***	378.57***	378.57***	378.54*	
Random Effect								
Level 1 (within the students)	70.46	70.19	70.21	70.20	70.20	70.20	70.20	
Level 2 (between students within school)	77.92	77.85	69.94	69.94	69.94	69.94	69.94	
Level3 (between school)	15.39	14.79	12.24	12.21	12.18	12.17	12.18	
Model fit statistics								
2-log likelihood	-329745.77	-329548.05	-328308.62	-328307.03	-328303.03	-328302.82	-328306	
Chi-square	21556.64***	21583.10***	17397.45***	17392.01***	17398.50***	17385.85***	17393.61***	
N	55,943	55,943	55,943	55,943	55,943	55,943	55,943	

Note. In order to easier interpretation of coefficient, the response variable was multiplied by 100. *** p < 0.001, ** p < 0.05, *p < 0.1.

49

Crossed Random Effect Models for Cognitive Assessment of Students' Cognitive Flexibility Skills

	Cognitive Flexibility-Cognitive Assessment							
VARIABLES	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3	Model 4-1	Model 4-2	Model 4-3	Model 4-4	
Fixed Effects								
Grade	41.93***	41.85***	41.91***	41.92***	41.91***	41.92***	41.91***	
Teacher Perceived Support (TPS)		1.62**	06	.28	11	85	15	
Family SES			18.29***	18.29***	18.34***	18.30***	18.30***	
Child race/ethnicity (White as a reference group)								
Black			- 30.48***	- 30.50***	- 30.45***	- 30.57***	- 30.43***	
Hispanic			0.05	0.04	0.09	0.06	0.08	
Asian			9.40**	9.39**	9.39**	9.30**	9.39**	
Other race/ethnicity			5.85	5.88	5.85	5.80	5.84	
Male (vs. female)			-7.99***	-7.99***	-7.98***	-7.98***	-7.98***	
School poverty			-0.15***	-0.15***	-0.15***	-0.15***	-0.15***	
School diversity			-0.08*	-0.08*	-0.08*	-0.08*	-0.08*	
$TPS \times Grade$				-0.66				
TPS \times Family SES					-1.03			
TPS \times Child race/ethnicity								
$TPS \times Black$.83		
TPS \times Hispanic						2.62		
$TPS \times Asian$						1.27		
TPS \times Other race/ethnicity						-2.95		
TPS \times School poverty							0.03	
TPS \times School diversity								
Intercept	709.25***	709.28***	716.90***	716.95***	716.97***	716.97***	717.00***	
Random Effect								
Level 1 (within the students)	79.98	79.98	80.16	80.16	80.16	80.15	80.15	
Level 2 (between students within school)	74.17	74.16	72.38	72.38	72.38	72.38	72.37	
Level3 (between school)	23.64	23.51	15.33	15.34	15.33	15.33	15.33	
Model fit statistics								
2-log likelihood	-243954.7	-243952.49	-243605.69	-243605.16	-243605.11	-243603.91	-243605.18	
Chi-square	9467.93 ***	9431.15***	8347.20***	8347.51***	8347.81***	8347.59***	8346.73***	
N	40,608	40,608	40,608	40,608	40,608	40,608	40,608	

Note. In order to easier interpretation of coefficient, the response variable was multiplied by 100. *** p < 0.001, ** p < 0.05, *p < 0.1.

Crossed Random Effect Models for Cognitive Assessment of Students' Inhibitory Control Skills

	Inhibitory Control- Cognitive Assessment						
VARIABLES	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3	Model 4-1	Model 4-2	Model 4-3	Model 4-4
Fixed Effects							
Grade	44.61***	44.60***	44.60***	44.60***	44.60***	44.56***	44.60***
Teacher Perceived Support (TPS)		1.97*	-0.52	-0.52	-0.52	-0.21	-0.51
Family SES			14.62***	14.63***	14.65***	14.63***	14.65***
Child race/ethnicity (White as reference group)							
Black			- 26.15***	- 26.17***	- 26.15***	- 26.28***	- 26.15***
Hispanic			-3.66	-3.66	-3.65	-3.62	-3.66
Asian			23.90***	23.91***	23.90***	23.92***	23.90***
Other race			7.70**	7.74**	7.74**	7.80**	7.74**
Male (vs. female)			10.92***	10.92***	10.92***	10.90***	10.91***
School poverty			-0.24***	-0.24***	-0.24***	-0.24***	-0.24***
School diversity			0.04	0.04	0.04	0.04	0.04
$TPS \times Grade$				-0.71			
TPS \times Family SES					-0.18		
TPS \times Child race/ethnicity							
$TPS \times Black$						-3.5	
$TPS \times Hispanic$						0.11	
$TPS \times Asian$						0.38	
TPS \times Other race/ethnicity						42	
TPS \times School poverty							00
TPS \times School diversity							
Intercept	746.05***	745.91***	743.12***	743.02***	743.13***	743.12***	743.12***
Random Effect							
Level 1 (within the students)	63.74	63.76	63.80	63.80	63.80	63.77	63.77
Level 2 (between students within school)	66.00	65.99	64.77	64.77	64.77	64.76	64.77
Level3 (between school)	21.81	21.66	12.44	12.45	12.44	12.47	12.44
Model fit statistics							
2-log likelihood	-113354.9	-113353.02	-113038.43	-113038.35	-113038.42	-113037.82	-113038.43
Chi-square	3109.62***	3090.36***	2667.23***	2667.05***	2666.84***	2665.55***	2666.98***
N	19,269	19,269	19,269	19,269	19,269	19,269	19,269

Note. In order to easier interpretation of coefficient, the response variable was multiplied by 100. *** p < 0.001, ** p < 0.05, *p < 0.1.

Figure 1 *Integrated Framework*



Figure 2 Conceptual Framework for This Study



Appendix A Attentional Focusing and Inhibitory Control Skills Scale- First Grade

Please read each statement and decide whether it is a "true" or "untrue" description of this child's reaction to a number of situations within the past six months. If you cannot answer one of the items because you have never seen the child in that situation, then mark "not applicable."

- 1. When practicing an activity, has a hard time keeping her/his mind on it
- 2. Will move from one task to another without completing any of them
- 3. When drawing or coloring in a book, shows strong concentration
- 4. When building or putting something together, becomes very involved in what s/he is doing, and works for long periods
- 5. Is easily distracted when listening to a story
- 6. Sometimes becomes absorbed in a picture book and looks at it for a long time
- 7. Can wait before entering into new activities if s/he is asked to
- 8. Plans for new activities or changes in routine to make sure s/he has what will be needed
- 9. Has trouble sitting still when s/he is told to (story time, etc.)
- 10. Is good at following instructions
- 11. Approaches places that s/he thinks might be "risky" slowly and cautiously
- 12. Can easily stop an activity when s/he is told "no."

Source: Putnam, S. P., & Rothbart, M. K. (2006). Development of Short and Very Short forms of the Children's Behavior Questionnaire. *Journal of Personality Assessment*, 87 (1), 103-113. Used with permission by NCES for ECLS-K:2011 studies

(https://nces.ed.gov/ecls/pdf/firstgrade/Spring_2012_Teacher_Ques_Child_Level_First.pdf)

Appendix B

Attentional Focusing and Inhibitory Control Skills Scale- Second through Fifth Grade

Please read each statement and decide whether it is a "true" or "untrue" description of this child's reaction to a number of situations within the past six months. If you cannot answer one of the items because you have never seen the child in that situation, then mark "not applicable."

- 1. Is easily distracted when listening to a story
- 2. Can stop him/herself when s/he is told to stop
- 3. Looks around the room when doing school work
- 4. Can stop him/herself from doing things too quickly
- 5. When working on an activity, has a hard time keeping her/his mind on it
- 6. Has an easy time waiting
- 7. Has a hard time paying attention
- 8. Has a hard time waiting his/her turn to talk when excited
- 9. Needs to be told to pay attention
- 10. Gets distracted when trying to pay attention in class
- 11. Likes to plan carefully before doing something
- 12. Is good at following directions
- 13. Has a hard time slowing down when rules say to walk

Source: Adapted from the Temperament in Middle Childhood Questionnaire. © 2004 Jennifer Simonds and Mary K. Rothbart, University of Oregon. Used with permission by NCES for ECLS-K:2011 studies

(https://nces.ed.gov/ecls/pdf/secondgrade/Spring_2013_Teacher_Ques_Child_Level.pdf)